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1. CALL THE MEETING TO ORDER 

2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA (+) 

3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES (+) 

a. December 2, 2019 Full Committee Meeting Minutes 

b. December 2, 2019 House Subcommittee Meeting Minutes 

4. PUBLIC COMMENT 

5. REVIEW OF COMMITTEE RULES OF PROCEDURE (+) 

6. CHAIR/STAFF REPORT (+)  

a. Informal Advice Staff Report 

b. COGEL Reports 

c. National Conference of State Legislatures (NCSL) Ethics Training  

7. OTHER BUSINESS 

8. ADJOURN 
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ALASKA STATE LEGISLATURE 

SELECT COMMITTEE ON LEGISLATIVE ETHICS 

DECEMBER 2, 2019 

9:30 AM 

 

Full Committee Meeting 

 

9:10:42 AM  

 

1. CALL THE MEETING TO ORDER 
 
Deb Fancher called the meeting to order at 9:37 a.m. 
 
Roll call 
Senator John Coghill 
Senator Elvi Gray-Jackson (Alternate for Senator Tom Begich) 
Representative Louise Stutes 
Skip Cook 
Conner Thomas 
Deb Fancher 
Alternate Patrick FitzGerald  
Quorum present. 
 
Others 
Jerry Anderson  
Jacqui Yeagle  
Dan Wayne  
 
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA  
 
Deb Fancher entertained a motion to approve the agenda.  
 
Jerry Anderson recommended removal of the Rules of Procedure 
discussion because Joyce Anderson, the principal architect of the 
changes to the document, was absent.  
 
Deb Fancher asked if there were objections to or questions about 
Jerry Anderson's recommendation. There were no objections or 
questions.  
 
Senator John Coghill moved to amend the agenda.  
 
Deb Fancher entertained discussion of the motion. 
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There was no discussion and there were no objections; the agenda 
was approved. 
 
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES  
 
Deb Fancher entertained a motion to approve the August 14, 2019 
Full Committee meeting minutes. 
  
Conner Thomas moved to approve the minutes. Senator John Coghill 
seconded the motion. There were no objections. The minutes were 
approved. 
 
Deb Fancher entertained a motion to approve the August 14, 2019 
House Subcommittee meeting minutes. 
 
Skip Cook moved to approve the minutes. Patrick FitzGerald 
seconded the motion. There were no objections. The minutes were 
approved. 
 
4. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
Deb Fancher asked for public comment.  
 
Taralyn Dicus identified herself and said she wanted to make a 
public comment.  
 
Taralyn Dicus said that she lives in Wasilla and is a wife and 
mother of three small children. She added that she has been 
following on Facebook her district's elected representative, 
David Eastman, and is becoming increasingly disturbed and alarmed 
by the way he conducts himself on social media. 
 
Taralyn Dicus said she had been in contact with Jerry Anderson 
about her concerns and she asked that Representative Eastman's 
multiple official social media profiles be examined and condensed 
into a single profile so that what he posts in the future is 
consistent with and no longer in violation of the current Alaska 
Legislature's social media guidelines. She also asked that the 
existing social media guidelines be reviewed and updated to 
prevent future misconduct by elected officials.  
 
Taralyn Dicus read from the current Alaska Legislature 
guidelines: 
 

• Perception is reality. In online social networks, the lines 
between public and private, personal and professional are 
blurred. Just by identifying yourself as a State employee 
or elected official, you are creating perceptions about 
your expertise. Be sure that all content associated with 
you is consistent with your work and with the Legislature’s 
professional standards. 
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• Write what you know. Make sure you write and post about 
your areas of expertise. 

• Social communication should add value. It should be 
thought-provoking and build a sense of community.    

 
Taralyn Dicus questioned how, if these are the guidelines, it is 
okay for Representative Eastman to regularly post misinformation, 
satire, bigoted opinion pieces, and divisive partisan rhetoric? 
How is it improving knowledge or solving problems to post anti-
trans propaganda on Trans Remembrance Day? How is it relevant or 
professional for him to post ghoulish, graphic accounts of 
fetuses being dismembered on Mother's Day? 
 
Taralyn Dicus commented that Representative Eastman has 
repeatedly abused his position of power to rile, inflame, and 
influence constituents with his personal religious agenda. She 
said that she thinks Representative Eastman needs to be reminded 
that he exists in an official capacity to represent his 
constituents in the state of Alaska, not himself or his religion.  
 
As a woman and a mother in his district, Taralyn Dicus feels that 
her rights and her children's future rights are directly 
threatened by his attempts to misinform voters in the community 
about important human rights issues such as LGBTQ inclusivity and 
access to safe, legal abortions. 
 
Taralyn Dicus realizes Alaska has many, much bigger problems, but 
this is important. She added that with most people looking online 
for news and information, an elected official's social media 
presence can have a powerful impact on public opinion and policy 
and it is crucial that our leaders conduct themselves ethically 
and with integrity at all times.  
 
Taralyn Dicus thanked the committee for their time.  
 
Deb Fancher thanked Taralyn Dicus for her comments and for being 
part of the process. 
 
19:30 
 
5. ADVISORY OPINION 19-06 Compassionate gift exemption class of 

people – Waiver of confidentiality 
 
Deb Fancher invited Dan Wayne to speak about the advisory 
opinion.  
 
Dan Wayne identified himself and said that he had drafted the 
opinion.  
 
Dan Wayne directed attention to the first page of the draft and 
the questions he addressed. Wayne explained there were no facts 
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in this case, that the opinion begins by setting forth the 
statute, and then suggested that he move directly to the 
conclusion and to addressing the committee's questions. 
 
Deb Fancher agreed to Dan Wayne's approach to reviewing the draft 
opinion and explained to the audience that the draft opinion 
addressed compassionate gifts.  
 
Dan Wayne read the first question: What persons are entitled to 
make a request for a compassionate gift exemption under AS 
24.60.075(b) and (e)? Is this class of persons limited to the 
"recipient or members of the recipient's immediate family"?  
 
Dan Wayne then read the conclusion: Legislators and legislative 
employees are the only persons entitled to request a 
compassionate gift exemption under AS 24.60.075. Dan Wayne said 
that the conclusion was based on AS 24.60.075, which he read in 
part: "... a legislator or legislative employee, ... may solicit, 
receive, or accept a compassionate gift from a person, subject to 
the limitations … of this section." 
 
Dan Wayne read the second question: What is the full extent of 
persons entitled to be a "recipient" of a compassionate gift 
exemption under AS 24.60.075(e)? Does the term "recipient" refer 
to the actual person who has incurred the qualifying catastrophe, 
tragedy, or health-related emergency? 
 
Dan Wayne said Sec. 24.60.075(e) defines a compassionate gift: " 
... a solicited or unsolicited gift intended to aid or comfort a 
recipient or a member of the recipient's immediate family … " Dan 
Wayne speculated that in reading the section it could be inferred 
that a family member may request a compassionate gift but he 
countered that no, only a legislative employee can solicit, 
accept, or receive a compassionate gift, which is not to say that 
a family may not benefit from the gift, but the transaction must 
be through a legislator or legislative employee.  
 
Dan Wayne read the conclusion to the question: "A member of a 
legislator's or legislative employee's immediate family may not 
solicit (request) a compassionate gift unless they are also a 
legislator or legislative employee; however, they may receive aid 
and comfort from a compassionate gift when they are a member of 
the immediate family of a legislator or legislative employee who 
receives the compassionate gift." 
 
Dan Wayne read the third question: What information is required 
in a request for a compassionate gift exemption under AS 
24.60.075(b)? 
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Dan Wayne explained he reviewed the statute and included in the 
draft all of the requirements he could find and added for the 
committee's consideration a couple of requirements as well. 
 
Dan Wayne read the answer to the question: In order for a written 
request to satisfy the requirements of AS 24.60.075, it should at 
a minimum contain (1) the identity of the legislator or 
legislative employee requesting the compassionate gift; (2) the 
identity of the legislator or legislative employee who is the 
recipient of the gift; (3) the identity of the person who is the 
source of the gift, if known; (4) a description of the gift; (5) 
the fair market value of the gift, to the extent its fair value 
can be determined; [he noted at this point that the word "market" 
was missing from the sentence] and, (6) a description of how the 
gift will aid or comfort the recipient or a member of the 
recipient's immediate family in contending with a catastrophe, a 
tragedy, or a health-related emergency. 
 
Dan Wayne asked for discussion or questions about the draft. 
 
Conner Thomas asked about the last part of question two: Does the 
term "recipient" refer to the actual person who has incurred the 
qualifying catastrophe, tragedy, or health-related emergency?  
 
28:00 
 
Dan Wayne responded that the recipient always refers to a 
legislator or legislative employee; however, the person who 
incurs the catastrophe, tragedy, or health-related emergency may 
be a family member of the legislator or legislative employee.  
 
Deb Fancher asked Conner Thomas if the answer was clear. 
 
Conner Thomas responded that the answer seemed to be clear and 
said he understood that the recipient may not be the person who 
incurred the catastrophe. 
 
Deb Fancher asked Dan Wayne if Conner Thomas's understanding 
aligned with the draft's conclusion.   
 
Dan Wayne agreed that Conner Thomas's understanding aligned with 
the draft and added that it was complicated but he tried to be 
concise because he did not think adding more words would makes it 
less complicated. 
 
Conner Thomas said he was satisfied with the answer. 
 
Senator Elvi Gray-Jackson asked for more clarification about the 
nature of a compassionate gift.  
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Skip Cook offered to give examples from the past to respond to 
Senator Gray-Jackson's question.  
 
Deb Fancher directed Skip Cook to continue.  
 
Skip Cook said there was a senator who needed help with travel 
and cancer treatment. All of the compassionate gift exemption 
requests were from the person who was injured. 
 
Deb Fancher asked Senator John Coghill to add to Skip Cook's 
answer.  
 
Senator John Coghill said the senator under discussion had a 
kidney problem and a legislative employee wanted to donate a 
kidney, which was prohibited and that is why the compassionate 
gift exemption was established. The wife of the legislator needed 
to handle the process and so the request came from a family 
member. The exemption was intended for those who know and work 
with each other. 
 
Senator Coghill added that the market value of a gift, in this 
case of donating a kidney, was difficult to define. Senator 
Coghill told Dan Wayne that it was fine to leave out the word 
"market" [in the answer to question three].  
 
34:40 
 
Dan Wayne asked Deb Fancher if he could address Senator John 
Coghill's remark about value. 
 
Deb Fancher agreed and Dan Wayne read the term from AS 
24.60.075(d): ..."the value of a gift shall be determined by the 
fair market value" and so the term will always mean fair market 
value even if the opinion says value.   
 
Senator John Coghill acknowledged Dan Wayne's point and said that 
it was fine to use the term fair market value in the opinion.  
 
Dan Wayne proposed that he add a comment that might frame the 
issue more clearly. 
 
Deb Fancher agreed to Dan Wayne's proposal. 
 
36:00  
 
Dan Wayne asked Deb Fancher if he could help frame the issue. 
 
Deb Fancher agreed to Dan Wayne's proposal.  
 
Dan Wayne said that the Ethics Act only apply to legislators and 
legislative employees and in some cases, only to members of the 
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committee and to former legislators. While lobbyists are 
mentioned; for example, AS 24.60.080 says you can't receive a 
gift from a lobbyist. AS 24.60.080 does not say a lobbyist can't 
gift you gift. That prohibition is under another statute. It 
mentions a family member but you can't file an ethics complaint 
against a lobbyist or family member.  
 
Dan Wayne continued, saying that the Ethics Act does not prevent 
a person who is not a legislator or legislative employee from 
raising money or soliciting gifts. Dan Wayne added that he wanted 
to make sure that it was understood that a non-legislator or -
legislative employee may solicit or accept a gift. 
 
Deb Fancher asked Senator Elvi Gray-Jackson if the discussion 
answered her question.  
 
Senator Elvi Gray-Jackson replied that it did.  
 
Skip Cook asked to speak. 
 
Deb Fancher recognized Skip Cook.  
 
37:50 
 
Skip Cook addressed the first full paragraph on page three: "AS 
24.60.075 allows a legislator or legislative employee to request 
a compassionate gift for himself or herself or for another 
legislator or legislative employee." Skip Cook stated that he did 
not read the statute that way. He said he agrees that a 
legislator or legislative employee may request a compassionate 
gift for him or herself, but in his reading of AS 24.60.075(a): 
..."a legislator or a legislative employee may solicit, receive, 
or accept a ... gift from a person, subject to ... limitations," 
it does not say a legislator or legislative employee can request 
a gift for another person.   
 
Deb Fancher called on Dan Wayne to respond to Skip Cook's 
comment.  
 
Dan Wayne replied that the committee could interpret it more 
narrowly if it so chooses, or they could interpret it in the way 
the draft is written. 
 
Skip Cook said he did not see how Dan Wayne came to the 
conclusion he did based on the language in the statute.  
 
Dan Wayne said that the statute says they can request a gift 
from; for example, a legislative employee can request a gift from 
his or her parent for his or her child. 
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Skip Cook responded that he understood Dan Wayne to say that a 
legislator can request a gift for another legislator or 
legislative employee. 
 
Dan Wayne said that another legislator or legislative employee 
can receive and accept a gift. 
 
Skip Cook agreed that a legislator could receive an unsolicited 
gift but insisted he did not see language that allows a 
legislator or legislative employee to ask for a compassionate 
gift for another person - only for themselves.  
 
Dan Wayne said AS 24.60.080 allows legislators to solicit, 
accept, and receive gifts on behalf of others - a charity, for 
example. Dan Wayne added that as long as the recipient was a 
legislator or legislative employee another legislator or 
legislative employee would be allowed to request or solicit a 
gift.  
 
Skip Cook countered that he agreed that would be nice but statute 
does not say that.  
 
Dan Wayne said that is the history [of the compassionate gift 
exemption]. Dan Wayne said that if his memory is correct, in the 
example of the legislator who needed a kidney, legislative 
employees solicited help. The legislator did not solicit a kidney 
for himself. Dan Wayne suggested that Senator John Coghill may 
have a better memory of the event.  
 
Senator John Coghill concurred with Dan Wayne's opinion and said 
that a safeguard in subsection B requires legislative council 
review to ensure the solicitation is done orderly and 
appropriately. Senator John Coghill added that the intent is to 
not make someone a bad actor because they are looking out for 
someone else's well-being. 
 
Skip Cook said that agreed with Senator John Coghill but did not 
know if the statute allows soliciting for another but understood 
that you want people to be compassionate.   
 
Deb Fancher asked if there were further discussion. 
 
Conner Thomas addressed Skip Cook's comment. Conner Thomas asked 
Skip Cook where the statute limits solicitation only for 
themselves.  
Skip Cook replied that the statute does not address whether the 
solicitation is for themselves or another person. 
 
Conner Thomas said that on reading the statute more broadly, if 
the recipient does not have to be the person who suffered the 
catastrophe, then soliciting for another is acceptable. 
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Skip Cook withdrew his objection.  
 
Deb Fancher noted that some of the committee members did not have 
the history and thanked Skip Cook for initiating the discussion.  
 
Deb Fancher asked for other comments. There were no further 
comments.  
 
Deb Fancher asked Jerry Anderson to conduct a roll call vote on 
draft Advisory Opinion 19-06. 
 
Jerry Anderson read the summary: 
 

Formal Advisory Opinion AO 19-06 advises what persons may 
make a request for compassionate gift exemption under AS 
24.60.075 and who may be the recipient of a gift under that 
section. This advisory opinion states what information is 
required in a request for a compassionate gift exemption.  

 
Roll Call Vote [is] to concur or not concur with the draft 
opinion. A vote of yes will be a vote to concur with the 
draft opinion [as amended in committee discussion]. A vote 
of no will be to not concur with the draft opinion [as 
amended in committee discussion]. 

 
Jerry Anderson prompted the members about the amendment during 
the discussion to add the word “market” be added on page seven.  
 
Jerry Anderson conducted a roll call vote. 
 
Roll Call Vote 
Senator Elvi Gray-Jackson   Y 
Representative Louise Stutes  Y 
Skip Cook      Y 
Conner Thomas     Y 
Deb Fancher     Y 
Patrick FitzGerald    Y 
Senator John Coghill   Y 
 
The Ethics Committee adopted Advisory Opinion 19-06 as amended 
with a vote of 7-0. 
 
6. REVIEW OF COMMITTEE RULES OF PROCEDURE  

 
Deb Fancher stated that agenda item 6, Rules of Procedure, had 
been moved to the next meeting 

 
7. CHAIR/STAFF REPORT 
 
Dan Wayne asked to be excused from the remainder of the meeting. 
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Deb Fancher excused Dan Wayne from the meeting, then proceeded to 
confirm with Jerry Anderson that there was nothing to report 
about the first item under the chair and staff report, the 
internship program change.  
 
Jerry Anderson confirmed Deb Fancher’s statement. 
 
Deb Fancher requested Jerry Anderson speak about the National 
Conference of State Legislatures training planned for January 20, 
2020. 
 
Jerry Anderson said that there are two training sessions 
scheduled for new employees, at which the National Conference of 
State Legislature will conduct the human rights training that was 
formerly conducted by the Human Rights Commission and some of the 
ethics training component. Jerry Anderson said that the three-
hour trainings will be recorded for viewing by employees who do 
not attend one of those training sessions. 
 
Jerry Anderson said that because the next Ethics Committee 
meeting is scheduled for January 21, some of the public members 
are arriving for the meeting on January 20 and expressed interest 
in attending the afternoon training session. Jerry Anderson 
invited interested legislative members to attend as well.  
 
8. STATE BENEFIT AND LOAN PROGRAM REVIEW UNDER AS 24.60.050 and 

COMMITTEE RULES OF PROCEDURE SECTION 2(h) 
 
Deb Fancher said that the committee needed to approve the 
deletion of one program.  
 
Senator Elvi Gray-Jackson asked for more information about the 
action needed. 
 
Deb Fancher asked Jerry Anderson to respond to Senator Elvi Gray-
Jackson’s request. 
 
Jerry Anderson explained there are state benefit and loan 
programs that are subject to disclosure by legislators and 
legislative employees.  
 
Jerry Anderson said that the ethics office had been informed that 
the University of Alaska Land Management Program no longer exists 
and its removal from the list was requested. Jerry Anderson added 
that a list of the programs subject to disclosure appear in the 
handbook under Appendix C.  
 
Senator Elvi Gray-Jackson thanked Jerry Anderson for his 
response. 
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Conner Thomas asked for permission to speak. Deb Fancher 
consented. 
 
Conner Thomas asked for confirmation that the list provided in 
the packet is the updated list without the UA Land Management 
Program.  
 
Jerry Anderson responded that it was the 2020 list and noted that 
there was reference to 2019 that needed removal. 
 
Deb Fancher entertained a motion to approve the 2020 list with 
the amendment removing the reference to 2019. 
 
Representative Louise Stutes so moved. Senator Elvi Gray-Jackson 
seconded the motion. 
 
Deb Fancher directed Jerry Anderson to conduct a roll call vote 
on the motion, stating that a vote in the affirmative is 
agreement to delete the UA Land Management Program. 
 
Jerry Anderson conducted a roll call vote on deleting the UA Land 
Management Program from the list of state benefit and loan 
programs subject to disclosure. 
 
Roll Call 
Senator John Coghill   Y 
Senator Elvi Gray-Jackson  Y 
Representative Louise Stutes  Y 
Chair Cook     Y 
Conner Thomas    Y 
Deb Fancher    Y 
Patrick FitzGerald   Y 
 
The Ethics Committee passed the motion 7-0. 
 
9. OTHER BUSINESS 
 
Deb Fancher reminded committee members that the next meeting is 
scheduled for January 21, 2020 at 2:00 p.m.  
 
10.ADJOURN 
 
Deb Fancher entertained a motion to adjourn. 
 
Senator Elvi Gray-Jackson moved to adjourn the meeting. 
 
Patrick FitzGerald seconded the motion. 
 
Deb Fancher adjourned the meeting at 10:25 a.m. 
 
10:22:08 AM  
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ALASKA STATE LEGISLATURE 
SELECT COMMITTEE ON LEGISLATIVE ETHICS 

 
DECEMBER 2, 2019 

 
1:00 PM 

 
House Subcommittee Meeting 

 
 
1:10:23 PM  
 
1. CALL THE MEETING TO ORDER 
 
Conner Thomas called the meeting to order at 1:10 p.m. and 
asked Jerry Anderson to take roll. 
 
Jerry Anderson conducted roll call. 
 
Roll call 
 
Representative DeLena Johnson  
Skip Cook  
Conner Thomas  
Deb Fancher  
Lee Holmes  
Patrick FitzGerald (Alternate public member) 
 
Representative Louise Stutes - absent 
Joyce Anderson - absent 
 
Quorum present. 
 
Others present 
Jerry Anderson, Administrator 
Jacqui Yeagle, Administrative Assistant 
 
2. APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA 
 
Conner Thomas asked if there were changes or additions to 
the agenda. There were no changes. 
 
Deb Fancher moved to approve the agenda. 
 
Patrick FitzGerald seconded the motion. 
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Conner Thomas asked if there were objections. There were no 
objections. 
 
The agenda was approved.  
 
3. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
There was no public comment. 
 
Conner Thomas closed public comment. 
 
4. Motion to go into EXECUTIVE SESSION to discuss matters 

which by law must remain confidential under AS 24.60.160, 
Uniform Rule 22(b) regarding executive sessions, and 
Rules of Procedure Section 5: Executive Sessions and 
discussion of matters, the immediate knowledge of would 
adversely affect the finances of a governmental unit, and 
discussion of subjects that tend to prejudice the 
reputation and character of a person. 

 
Conner Thomas entertained a motion to move to executive 
session.  
 
Skip Cook moved to move to executive session.  
 
Conner Thomas asked if there were objections to the motion. 
There were no objections. 
 
5. EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
1:28:22 PM  
 
6. PUBLIC SESSION 
 
Conner Thomas called the meeting back to order at 1:28 p.m. 
 
There was no public comment. 
 
7. OTHER BUSINESS 
 
Conner Thomas asked if there were other business. There was 
no other business. 
 
8. ADJOURN 
 
Conner Thomas entertained a motion to adjourn.  
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Deb Fancher moved to adjourn. 
 
Conner Thomas asked if there were any objections. There 
were no objections. 
 
Conner Thomas adjourned the meeting at 1:28 p.m. 
 
1:29:06 PM  
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ALASKA STATE LEGISLATURE 
SELECT COMMITTEE ON LEGISLATIVE ETHICS 

 
COMMITTEE RULES OF PROCEDURE 

 
 

SECTION 1 SCOPE 
  

(a) These publicly adopted rules of procedure are intended to supplement the statutory 
procedures set forth in AS 24.60 and must be read in conjunction with those statutory 
procedures. 
 
(b) Committee rules of procedure may be modified, amended or repealed by a majority 
vote of the committee. 
 
(c) The term ‘committee’ [AS 24.60.990(a)(3)] means Select Committee on Legislative 
Ethics and includes, when appropriate, the senate and house subcommittee. 
 

 
SECTION 2 ADMINISTRATIVE POLICIES 

 
(a) AUTHORIZATION: Any authority delegated to the Chair, may be re-delegated to 
the Vice-Chairs. The Chair may authorize or delegate authority: to approve travel/per 
diem for members, staff time sheets; ability to incur and be reimbursed for expenses, and 
purchases less than $2,000 [$1,000]; to negotiate with and retain professional service 
contractors; issue and sign subpoenas; and to approve/disapprove payment of 
professional contract invoices. 
 
RATIONALE: Committee raised the amount to $2,000 at the January 31, 
2019 committee meeting. 
 
(b) COMMUNICATION:   

(1) The chair is the official spokesperson for the full committee and is responsible for 
communication, both verbal and written, which is shared with those covered by 
the Ethics Act, the public, the press, and other interested parties. The chair of the 
Senate Subcommittee and the chair of the House Subcommittee are responsible 
for communication with respect to these committees. The chairs may delegate this 
responsibility as necessary.  

(2) Committee members are not precluded from talking to the public, the press, and 
other interested parties on matters of which they have a personal opinion unless 
prohibited under confidentiality provisions. Committee members are not 
authorized to issue informal Ethics advice or act as the official spokesperson for 
the committee unless delegated to do so by the chair or vice chair. 

(3) Staff is authorized to communicate with the public, the press and other interested 
parties at any time on informational and procedural matters. With permission of 
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the chair, staff may communicate on all issues considered public relating to the 
committee. 
 
  

(4) Staff is authorized by provisions in AS 24.60 and Rules of Procedure, Section 9 
Informal Advice, to communicate with those covered by the Ethics Act at any 
time and provide informal advice when requested under AS 24.60.158. 

 
RATIONALE:  Referenced Section 9 as additional guidance is provided. 
 
(c) CONTRACTS: Contracts with the committee must receive approval, in a public 
meeting, of a majority of the members of the full committee if it is an issue under the 
jurisdiction of the full committee or a majority of the members of the subcommittee if it 
is an issue under the jurisdiction of the subcommittee. Members of the full committee and 
members of the subcommittees delegate authority to the chair of the appropriate 
committee or subcommittee to serve as Project Director for approved contracts. The chair 
may approve extensions of contracts until the next meeting after notification to 
committee members and majority approval. The extended contract shall then be placed 
on the appropriate committee agenda in a public meeting for a majority vote of the full 
committee. 
 
(d) PUBLIC MEMBER VACANCIES: The nomination process for vacancies on the 
committee for public members is dictated by AS 24.60.130. The committee establishes 
the following policy for notification of vacancies on the committee: 

(1) By November 1 of the year prior to the vacancy, a notice will be placed on the 
committee website announcing the vacancy or vacancies. 

(2) Notices will also be sent to all legislators and Legislative Information Offices for 
posting. 

(3) Other means of notification may be utilized as well. 
 
(e) COMPASSIONATE GIFT APPROVAL: A compassionate gift may not be 
solicited, accepted, or received unless a written request has been received. The 
requirements for requesting a compassionate gift under AS 24.60.075 are outlined in 
Advisory Opinion 19-05. [APPROVED IN WRITING BY THE CHAIR OF THE 
LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL, AND THE COMMITTEE CHAIR OR VICE-CHAIR 
HAS APPROVED IN WRITING THE DECISION OF THE CHAIR OF THE 
LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL. AS 24.60.075] 

(1) Upon receipt of the request and written approval from the chair of the 
legislative council, the committee chair or vice-chair shall immediately review 
the request to verify the requirements of AS 24.60.075(e) were met.   
(2) The chair or vice-chair shall consult with the chair of the legislative council if 
necessary and issue a letter to the requester either approving or denying the 
request. [A COPY OF THE LETTER WILL BE SENT TO THE CHAIR OF 
THE LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL.] An explanation of AS 24.60.075 and the 
reporting requirements will be included with the letter. A copy of the letter will 
be sent to the chair of the legislative council.   
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RATIONALE: Added new language referencing AO 19-05 (requested by 
the Committee and will be heard at the December meeting).  The AO will 
clarify the request process and define who is eligible to request a 
compassionate gift. Added based on discussion at the August committee 
meeting.   
 
(f) INTERNSHIP PROGRAM APPROVAL: On June 26, 2009, the committee granted 
authority to the Administrator to approve educational and government agency internship 
programs under AS 24.60.080(h).  

(1) The Administrator will review all documentation provided and consult with 
the Chair prior to approving the internship program. Committee members will be 
notified as soon as possible of all internship programs approved. Backup 
materials will be available upon request.  
(2) Educational and government agency internship programs will be evaluated 
based on the requirements set out in AS 24.20.062(2) and/or Advisory Opinion 
94-03. Interns will be notified of the requirement to attend Ethics training. 
(3) The administrator will send an informational letter to legislative offices, 
LAA offices, Office of the Ombudsman, Office of Victims’ Rights and Office 
of Legislative Budget and Audit at the beginning of each legislative session 
outlining the intern program application process and procedures. 

 
RATIONALE:  Added this section based on discussion at the August 
committee meeting.   
 
(g) PROCEDURE TO ADDRESS PROPOSALS FOR STATUTORY CHANGES: 
Pursuant to AS 24.60.150(b)(1), “The committee may recommend legislation to the 
legislature the committee considers desirable or necessary to promote and maintain high 
standards of ethical conduct in government.”  

(1) The committee will consider suggestions and recommendations in written 
format only.   
(2) On at least an annual basis, the committee will review proposals for statutory 
changes received from committee members, committee staff, and others.   
(3) After reviewing the proposals, the committee will forward recommendations 
for statutory changes to the speaker, senate president, and rules chairs prior to the 
beginning of the regular legislative session with an explanation of why the 
committee believes these changes would meet the provisions of AS 
24.60.150(b)(1).  

 
(h) BENEFIT AND LOAN ANNUAL REVIEW: The committee shall review all state 
benefit and loan programs and state loans on an annual basis pursuant to the requirements 
of AS 24.60.050. 
 (1) A letter shall be sent to all state departments in [MID] October asking for a 

review of programs and loans to determine if there were any changes to eligibility 
requirements or if any new programs and loans were introduced the previous year 
that meet reporting requirements or if any were removed or became inactive.  
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RATIONALE:   Allows the letters to be sent at any time during the month 
of October which has traditionally been the practice.   

 
 (2) A report shall be submitted to the committee for review. The committee must 

approve all significant changes to the list. 
(3) The committee shall publish a list of programs and loans requiring disclosure 
in the yearly Standards of Conduct Handbook distributed to all legislative offices 
at the beginning of the legislative session and post the list on the committee’s web 
site.  

 
 

SECTION 3 GUIDELINES 
 
(a) AUTHORITY: The committee may issue guidelines other than those statutorily 
mandated. 
 
(b) DEFINITION: Guidelines are defined as those interpretations of the Ethics Law 
formally made and adopted by the committee for use by covered employees and 
legislators in making a judgment or determining a policy or course of action under this 
law.  
 
(c) BINDING/PUBLICATION: Guidelines, as well as any amendments or deletions of 
guidelines, adopted by the committee will be published on the same schedule as the 
Advisory Opinions and will be considered binding after publication. 
 

 
SECTION 4 MEETINGS/NOTICE 

 
(a) SESSION: Meetings during session will be held in Juneau, unless the committee 
agrees to another location.  
 
(b) NOTICE: Notice providing date, time, and place of the committee meeting along 
with an agenda will be sent to the House clerk for House subcommittee meetings, the 
Senate Secretary for Senate subcommittee meetings, to the clerk and secretary for full 
committee matters, a minimum of 5 days in advance. It is the committee's preference to 
provide notice as far in advance as possible. Agendas will also be posted on the 
committee website a minimum of 5 days in advance. 
 
(c) RULE 23(a): The committee is subject to the notification requirements in Rule 23(a) 
of the Uniform Rules of the Alaska State Legislature during session. 
 
(d) MOTIONS: 

(1) Motions: Motions must be stated in the positive. 
(2) Vote: A vote of a majority of the members appointed to the committee or a 
subcommittee is required for official action. AS 24.60.130(i) 
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(3) Reconsideration of a Vote: 
(A) A motion for reconsideration may only be given by a member who 
voted on the prevailing side in the original vote. 
(B) A motion for reconsideration must be made prior to adjournment on 
the day the vote was taken or in the case of a multi-day meeting, prior to 
adjournment. 
(C) There may be but one reconsideration. 
(D) Once the question is called for, the previous vote is suspended. 
 
 

SECTION 5 EXECUTIVE SESSIONS 
 

(a) GENERAL GUIDELINES: Under AS 24.60.037(b) of the Open Meetings 
Guidelines, the Alaska State Legislature Uniform Rules control the procedure for 
conducting executive sessions.  
 
(b) LIMITATIONS:  

(1) Attendance at executive sessions will be limited to members of the committee, 
legal counsel, and essential Ethics personnel as determined by the committee. 
Exceptions to this subsection are listed in (c).  
(2) During deliberations and voting, no one other than the committee’s legal 
counsel and essential Ethics personnel as determined by the committee will be 
allowed in executive session.  

 
(c) EXCEPTIONS to (b)(1) Limitations:  

(1) Legislators:  
a. Under AS 24.60.170(l), “All [complaint] meetings of the committee 

before the determination of probable cause are closed to . . . legislators 
who are not members of the committee.  

b. Legislators requesting to be an observer in an executive session will be 
bound by the prohibitions and penalties outlined in AS 24.60.060, 
confidential information, and the Ethics Committee confidentiality 
standards.  

(2) Witness: A legislator, legislative employee, or other individual who is a 
witness and is requested to be present at the executive session by the 
committee;  

(3) Person providing clarifying information: A person requested by the committee 
to provide clarifying information concerning the issue before the committee.  

(4) Subject of a complaint: The subject of the complaint pursuant to the 
requirements and stipulations outlined in AS 24.60.170(d). The subject may 
choose to be accompanied by legal counsel or another person who may also 
present arguments before the committee pursuant to AS 24.60.170(r).   

(5) Requester of a confidential advisory opinion: A legislator, legislative 
employee, ethics committee public member, or a newly elected legislator may 
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present the request to the committee and answer questions by committee 
members. 

 
(d) RECORDING OF EXECUTIVE SESSIONS: Executive sessions will not be tape-
recorded. The Ethics Administrator’s notes will be kept on file for five years.  
 
 

SECTION 6 TELECONFERENCE 
 

(a) NON-CONFIDENTIAL: Use of teleconference or [Grab your reader’s attention with 
a great quote from the document or use this space to emphasize a key point. To place this 
text box anywhere on the page, just drag it.] 
 telephonic equipment to communicate with off-site members or persons designated by 
the committee is permitted for non-confidential business.  
 
(b) ADVISORY OPINIONS: During discussion of confidential advisory opinions in 
executive session, which may require off-site communication with a legal advisor, a 
committee member, essential personnel, a person providing clarifying information, or the 
requester of the opinion, the committee and caller must verify that no one else can listen 
in and the teleconference connection is secure.  
 
(c) COMPLAINTS:  

(1) Use of teleconference or telephonic equipment is only permitted for the initial 
review of the complaint and/or discussion of the Scope of Investigation unless the 
subject of the complaint, in written form, waives the in-person participation 
requirement by committee members in advance of the meeting. 

(2) Rules under (b) of this subsection are adhered to when a teleconference occurs. 
(3) Committee deliberations and voting must be conducted in person for the decision 

phase of the complaint process.  
(4) Within 20 days after receiving the decision, the subject of a complaint has the 

right to request a confidential in-person meeting or teleconference meeting with 
the committee at which time the committee shall explain the reasons for the 
decision. 
 
 

SECTION 7 COMMITTEE MATERIALS/CORRESPONDENCE 
 
(a) CONFIDENTIAL DOCUMENTS: 

(1) IDENTIFICATION: All confidential documents will be marked "confidential. 
Copies of confidential documents may be conspicuously marked using notations 
(such as pre-assigned numbers) identifying the recipients.  

(2) DISTRIBUTION: Confidential documents distributed to committee members 
will be contained in sealed folders or envelopes, which distinguish them from 
other committee materials. Confidential documents, other than those delivered 
to committee members, will be hand delivered and signed for, or delivered by a 
receipted process. Confidential documents will not be faxed unless absolutely 
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necessary and the sender first faxes a cover letter while on the phone with the 
designated recipient, who confirms that the fax is being received properly.  

(3) SECURITY:  
(A) Committee staff, members and contractors will store confidential 

documents in locked receptacles. All outstanding copies of confidential 
documents must be returned to the Ethics Committee staff at the 
conclusion of the relevant meeting, unless the committee authorizes 
continued possession or personal destruction by the committee member. 
The staff will dispose of unnecessary copies by shredding.  

(B) Before anyone other than a committee member is authorized to handle 
confidential documents, his or her name must first be submitted to the 
committee. The individual must also sign a statement that he or she is 
aware of the laws and procedures governing access to confidential 
information. An exception would be if a subpoena were served on the 
committee (see Section 16). 
 

(b) RECEIPT: If a committee member receives the original complaint letter or advisory 
opinion request, s/he will send the original, without making any copies, to the Ethics 
Committee staff, who will record it in the log and make any necessary copies.  
 
(c) CLOSURE: 

(1) See Sec. 10(j) for closure of advisory opinion files. 
(2) A complaint file is considered closed upon completion of proceedings under AS 

14.60.170. All originals and copies of confidential information, including those of 
legal counsel and investigators, are to be returned to the committee office, logged 
in and scheduled for destruction. 
(A) Copies may be destroyed at any time. 
(B) Destruction of the originals of closed confidential materials under this section 

will be scheduled for 5 years and 6 months from the date of final committee 
action. 

(3) See Sec 9(e) for closure of informal advice files. 
(4) Legal opinion documents shall be kept on file permanently. 
(5) Meeting agenda, minutes and tape recordings shall be kept on file permanently.  
(6) See Sec 11(f) for closure of disclosure records. 

 
(d) REQUESTS FOR COMMITTEE MATERIALS/CORRESPONDENCE: 

(1) Public decisions and advisory opinions are considered public documents per 
statute and are available upon request at any time. 

(2) Committee meeting packets are available to the public five days prior to a 
committee meeting or two days after mailing to committee members if the 
mailing is within five days of the meeting unless staff receives a request from a 
committee member(s) indicating a particular item should remain confidential 
until the meeting. (Approved December 2, 2003 by a majority of committee 
members.) 

(3) Publication of Committee Meeting Minutes:  
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a. Draft Minutes: Draft committee meeting minutes will be reviewed by the 
committee with changes made as necessary and subsequently posted on 
the website with a notation draft superimposed on all pages. Draft minutes 
will also be available to the public upon request. Draft minutes will also 
contain the following statement: Draft minutes are not the official record 
of committee proceedings and are for informational purposes only.  

b. Approved Minutes: Draft minutes approved by the committee at the next 
regularly scheduled committee meeting are the official record of 
committee proceedings and will be posted on the Ethics website the 
following work day. 

(4) Documents determined confidential by statute or by the committee at a public 
meeting and noted in the committee’s Rules of Procedure are not available for 
public inspection. Confidential documents may only be released upon receipt of 
a subpoena if required by statute to be confidential, as noted in AS 24.60 or by a 
majority vote of the committee if the committee has made the document 
confidential. 

 
 

SECTION 8 ATTORNEY-CLIENT PRIVILEGE 
 
All communications between the committee, its members, and the committee's legal 
counsel are protected by the attorney-client privilege. 
 

 
SECTION 9 INFORMAL ADVICE 

 
(a) CONFIDENTIALITY: Informal advice, other than a summary described in (b) 
below, is considered confidential unless waived, in writing, by the person requesting the 
informal advice or compelled by statute or subpoena to release.  
 
(b) REVIEW BY COMMITTEE: A brief summary of informal advice, whether given 
verbally or in writing, given by committee staff will be provided in the STAFF REPORT 
presented at committee meetings. The staff report does not represent all inquiries; i.e., 
inquiries of a routine nature or inquiries previously answered. The committee reviews the 
advice and notifies committee staff if any member has questions or disagrees with the 
advice. The request and advice presented in the STAFF REPORT is cleansed of 
identifying information.  
 
(c) DISCLAIMER: Those requesting informal advice are informed: 

(1) Pursuant to AS 24.60.158, informal advice, while given in good faith, is not 
binding on the committee unless the advice has been issued through the formal 
advisory opinion process pursuant to AS 24.60.160.  

(2) The informal advice only applies to the specific facts and activities as outlined in 
the communication. If the nature of the request or any facts has been 
misrepresented or omitted in the communication, the requester should contact 
committee staff immediately for amended advice.  
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(3) Pursuant to AS 24.60.165, the committee may not bring a complaint against a 
person based upon information voluntarily given to the committee by the person 
in connection with a good faith request for advice under AS 24.60.158, and may 
not use that information against the person in a proceeding under AS 24.60.170. 
This section does not preclude the committee from acting on a complaint 
concerning the subject of a person’s request for advice if the complaint is brought 
by another person, or if the complaint arises out of conduct taking place after the 
advice is requested, and does not preclude the committee from using information 
or evidence obtained from an independent source, even if that information or 
evidence was also submitted with a request for advice.  
 

(d) SEEKING INFORMAL ADVICE FOR SOMEONE ELSE: The Ethics 
Administrator does not provide informal advice when someone is requesting advice 
regarding the actions of another.  
 
(e) CLOSURE: All information related to the request shall be considered closed after the 
informal advice is received by the requester. STAFF REPORTS, which are public 
documents, shall be kept on file permanently.   
 

 
SECTION 10 ADVISORY OPINIONS  

 
(a) FORMAT: A request for an advisory opinion by a person eligible to make a request, 
or by the Ethics Committee and the Alaska Public Offices Commission under AS 
24.60.160, may be filed with the committee in any written form, including electronic 
transmission. The committee will provide written guidelines to each person making a 
request.   
 
(b) CONFIDENTIALITY:  

(1) The requester and, if applicable, anyone else named in the request must waive 
confidentiality pursuant to AS 24.60.160(b) for the request to be heard in a public 
session. 
(2) When confidentiality is not waived, the request will be heard in executive 
session under the requirements of Section 5, Executive Sessions. 
(3) When off-site communication is required during an Executive Session, the 
communication shall be conducted under the requirements of Section 6, 
Teleconference.  

 
(c) RESPONSE: The committee's sixty-day period to respond begins upon receipt at the 
committee office. The document will be dated and marked confidential, unless the 
requester waives confidentiality in writing.  
If the request is clearly answerable in statute and does not require a formal opinion, a 
letter will be sent to the requester outlining the statutory response. The requester may 
either withdraw the request or maintain the request, after receipt of the statutory response 
letter. 
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If the facts presented are not sufficient to allow the committee to render an opinion, a 
letter will be sent requesting additional information, noting the timeline and, if necessary, 
requesting an extension for response.  
 
The committee will send a confidential copy of the inquiry and a letter requesting a draft 
advisory opinion to LAA Legal Counsel. If LAA Legal Counsel is unable to or has a 
conflict in drafting the opinion, committee staff or outside legal counsel will draft the 
opinion. 
 
(d) REQUEST FOR EXTENSION: The committee will send a letter to the requester 
acknowledging receipt of the request, requesting an extension if the full committee is not 
able to meet within the sixty-day period or if the period prior to the meeting does not 
allow adequate time to prepare a draft opinion. The requester will be advised when the 
committee is scheduled to meet to discuss the opinion. 
 
(e) REQUEST TO WITHDRAW: The requester may withdraw the request at any point 
prior to the committee’s rendering of an opinion.  
 
(f) EXTENSION DENIAL: If the requester does not grant an extension, at the discretion 
of the committee chair, a draft advisory opinion may be prepared and provided to all 
members of the committee. Members will be asked to concur or not concur in writing 
including counterpart. If a quorum of members who acknowledged receipt of the draft 
concurs, the draft is adopted as a tentative advisory opinion of the committee, which does 
not bind the committee unless formally adopted at a committee meeting. A copy of the 
tentative advisory opinion shall be made available to the requester, with an 
accompanying letter explaining the tentative status. If any member, who acknowledged 
receipt of the draft, objects to the adoption of the draft, the committee shall meet to 
discuss the opinion request.    
         
(g) DELIBERATIONS/VOTING ON ADVISORY OPINIONS: Unless the requester 
has waived confidentiality, discussion and deliberations on advisory opinions are to be 
conducted in executive session. Upon completion of deliberations, the committee will 
reconvene in open session and the chair will announce the advisory opinion number and 
the general topic. The committee will vote to concur or not concur with the draft advisory 
opinion. The published opinion will reflect the vote.  
 
(h) ISSUANCE OF ADVISORY OPINIONS: Opinions are issued under guidelines set 
forth in AS 24.60.150(a)(2) and AS 24.60.160(b). 
 (1) Opinions released to the public must contain sufficient deletions to prevent 

disclosing the identity of the person or persons involved. 
(2) If the requester did not waive confidentiality, the public opinion may be a 
summary of the confidential opinion released to the requester. 
(3) Confidential opinions may contain additional information and clarifying 
statements. A confidential opinion is not a public document and may not be 
released by the committee. However, the requester may waive confidentiality and 
release the opinion.  
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(i) SUMMARY/PUBLICATION: The committee shall publish on-line and printed 
copies of [ITS] advisory opinions on an annual basis [RENDERED IN THE PRIOR 
PERIOD] as specified in AS 24.60.150(a)(2). The advisory opinions, along with 
[COMMITTEE WILL ALSO PREPARE] a letter of transmittal, A COVER PAGE 
IDENTIFYING COMMITTEE MEMBERS AND CONTENTS, AND A TABLE OF 
CONTENTS will be sent on an annual basis at the beginning of the legislative 
session to the House Clerk and Senate Secretary to be officially read into the 
legislative journal. [COPIES WILL BE PREPARED BY THE LEGISLATIVE 
PRINT SHOP. THE COMMITTEE WILL DISTRIBUTE THE OPINIONS.] The 
committee will summarize advisory opinions[, WHEN APPROPRIATE,] in the bi-
monthly newsletter.  

 
RATIONALE: Added language to allow for AO’s to be published on-line and 
printed copies by request. Also added language clarifying AO’s will be 
officially read into the legislative journal. (A current practice that should 
be stated in the Rules of Procedure.) 
 

(j) CLOSURE: All information concerning the request, with the exception of the 
publishable advisory opinion, shall be designated "closed" upon adoption of a formal 
advisory opinion and scheduled for destruction 5 years and 6 months thereafter. LAA 
Legal Services will destroy their copies of any confidential documents related to the 
opinion in accordance with their destruction policies.  

 
 

SECTION 11 DISCLOSURES 
 

(a) FORMS: The committee will provide and approve forms for each type of disclosure. 
The committee will accept electronic forms and signatures.  
 
(b) REVIEW OF DISCLOSURES: Committee staff is authorized to request additional 
information for the purpose of clarification and compliance with the Ethics Act. 
 
(c) RECORD: The committee will maintain a public record and log of those disclosures 
that are not confidential by law and a confidential record and log of those which fall 
under AS 24.60.080(c)(6). Committee staff will mark the date of disclosure on all 
disclosure reports received. The date of disclosure is considered the date the form is 
faxed, sent via email through the on-line filing system, sent as a PDF attachment to an 
email, postmarked for mailing, pouched, or hand delivered.  
 
(d) PUBLICATION: During session, a copy of public disclosures requiring publication 
will be sent to the clerk of the appropriate body following a schedule mutually agreed 
upon by the clerks of both bodies and committee staff. During the interim, the record will 
be kept by the committee and sent to the clerk of the appropriate body the first week of 
the legislative session. A listing of disclosures will be posted on the committee website. 
The list will be updated monthly during session and as needed during the interim. 
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Committee staff will send copies of disclosures to the Alaska Public Offices Commission 
as required under AS 24.60.080. 
 
(e) REVIEW OF CONFIDENTIAL DISCLOSURES AND A REQUEST TO 
REFRAIN FROM MAKING A DISCLOSURE: The Chair and the Ethics 
Administrator shall review confidential disclosures and requests to refrain from making a 
disclosure filed under the requirements of AS 24.60.080(c)(6) and (d) and AS 
24.60.105(d) on a quarterly basis. If the chair and Ethics Administrator are unable to 
determine that the disclosure or request meets statutory requirements, the matter will be 
referred to the Full Committee for consideration in an executive session.  
 
(f) CLOSURE: The public disclosure files may be destroyed 5 years and 6 months after 
the end of the legislature in which they were filed and published. The disclosures under 
AS 24.60.080(c)(6) are not considered closed until 5 years and 6 months from date of 
receipt by the committee, at which time they will be destroyed.  
 
(g) LATE DISCLOSURES: Committee staff will mark as “late” disclosures received 
more than 5 days late.  
 

(1) First Late Disclosure: The Ethics Administrator will send a letter notifying the 
discloser of receipt of the late report and alerting the discloser of a future monetary 
fine if any subsequent reports are late. Letter will include an offer for the discloser 
to explain lateness. Staff will keep a list of late disclosures including the name, 
type of disclosure, date disclosure received, number of days late, date of letter of 
notification and any other clarifying information.  
 

(2) Subsequent Late Disclosures: Upon receipt of a subsequent late disclosure report 
from an individual on the list described in subsection (g)(1), the Ethics 
Administrator will notify the committee chair of intent to impose a fine and send a 
letter notifying the discloser of the fine due pursuant to AS 24.60.260(c) and 
Section (h). A break in service does not invalidate a “first late disclosure.” The 
letter will include a statement notifying legislators and legislative employees a fine 
may be appealed before the Full Committee. Fines will begin on the 6th day after 
the due date. Letter will explain payment is to be made to LAA but sent to the 
Ethics Committee for recording. Staff will forward the payment to LAA Finance. 
Late filers will be noted in the Staff Report which is presented at committee 
meetings and recorded in the minutes.  
 

(h) LATE DISCLOSURE FINES – Pursuant to AS 24.60.260(c): 
 

(1) Fines: The committee chair and Ethics Administrator are authorized to determine 
the appropriate fine for late disclosures.  
 
A. Late Disclosure: A person may be fined $2.00 a day for a maximum of $100 

per late disclosure. 
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B. Inadvertent Late Disclosure: A person may be fined a maximum of $25 if the 
committee chair determines the late disclosure was inadvertent. 

 
C. Willful Late Disclosure: A person may be fined $100 a day for a maximum of 

$2,500 if the committee chair determines the late disclosure was willful. 
 

(2) Unpaid Fines: If fines are not paid within 30 days after notification, committee 
staff will mail a certified letter to those individuals with unpaid fines. If the fine is 
not paid within 30 days from date the certified letter is received, committee staff 
will notify the committee chair to determine the next step; a second certified 
notification or a referral [WILL AUTOMATICALLY REFER THE 
MATTER] to the Attorney General’s office for collection. The names of those 
late in payment or those who refuse to make payment will be listed in the 
following month’s Ethics Committee newsletter along with the notation the matter 
has been referred to the Attorney General’s office for collection.  

 
RATIONALE:  New language added clarifying the time frame for payment 
of fines and the procedure for failure to pay a fine. 
 
(i) REQUIREMENTS AFTER LEAVING OFFICE OR EMPLOYMENT WITH 
THE LEGISLATURE: Within 90 days after leaving service or employ with the 
Legislature (includes a public member of the committee), a final disclosure report(s) is 
required for the period that begins on the last day of the last period for which the person 
filed a report and ends on the date of the person’s last day of service. AS 24.60.210(a). 

 
(1) Legislators: The Ethics office shall notify legislators within 30 days after leaving 

office of the requirement to file final disclosures. The letter will contain a listing 
of all disclosures filed for the current calendar year along with a copy of the 
actual disclosures[.  Blank disclosure forms will be included in the packet.] 
and instructions for accessing blank disclosure forms available on the Ethics 
website. 

 
RATIONALE:  Blank disclosure forms can be accessed online; hence, 
paper forms do not need to be sent. 

 
(2) Legislative Employees: The Legislative Personnel Office or other hiring agency 

within the legislature shall notify legislative employees, whether terminating 
employment or going on lay-off status, of the requirement to file final 
disclosures. The Ethics office shall provide the Legislative Personnel Office, or 
other hiring agency within the legislature, a standardized letter that informs 
employees leaving legislative employment of the requirement to file final 
disclosures. The letter shall be updated annually by the Ethics office. The letter 
shall be included with the employee’s last paycheck per LAA Personnel internal 
policies. 
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SECTION 12 EDUCATION  
 
(a) HANDBOOK:  

(1) The committee will publish online and print copies of a Standards of Conduct 
Handbook. The handbook will include a copy of the Legislative Ethics Act; 
question and answer guidelines for each section of the Act, a copy of other 
applicable laws, a recap of the previous year’s advisory opinions, example copies 
of disclosure forms and deadlines; and information about the complaint process 
and a sample complaint form.  
(2) Printed copies will be available: 

(A) at all Ethics training courses to attendees by request 
(B) at the beginning of each legislative session to legislator’s offices in 
Juneau 
(C) to LIO offices throughout the state; and  
(D) be included in the ‘new hire’ packet distributed by the Legislative 
Personnel Office or other hiring agency within the legislature; the 
employee will be required to sign a form acknowledging receipt of the 
handbook and responsibility for complying with the Act. 

 
(b) TRAINING: The committee administrator and/or committee members will 
participate in training legislators, public members of the committee and legislative staff 
by administering a legislative ethics course that teaches compliance with the Legislative 
Ethics Act and is designed to give an understanding of the Act under AS 24.60.010. 

(1) The committee shall within 10 days of the first day of each regular session, 
and at other times determined by the committee, administer two types of 
legislative ethics courses as defined in AS 24.60.150(a)(4). 

(A) Returning legislators, committee members, or legislative employees 
shall attend a refresher course which includes a review of compliance 
issues. 
(B) First-time legislators, committee members, or legislative employees 
shall attend a course offering a fundamental understanding of the Act and 
how to comply with it. 

(2) If a person takes office or begins employment after the 10th day of the first 
regular session, the person shall complete the course within 30 days after the 
person’s first day of service. The committee may grant a person additional time to 
complete the course.  

(A) The committee will provide a variety of methods to accomplish this 
requirement which may include a course administered by Ethics staff. 

(3) If the course is not administered by Ethics staff, the person will be required to 
[SIGN A FORM ACKNOWLEDGING REVIEW OF A LEGISLATIVE 
ETHICS COURSE PROVIDED BY THE COMMITTEE. THE FORM 
WILL BE KEPT ON FILE IN THE ETHICS OFFICE.]  complete the on-
line course within seven days after notification by Ethics Staff. Upon 
completion, an internal electronic notification will be sent to Ethics staff. 
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(4) Legislative leadership or agency department heads, whichever is appropriate, 
will be notified of any person required to take training who has not completed the 
course within the 30-day statutory requirement.  

 
RATIONALE:  New language adding an online Ethics course, the 
timeframe to complete the course and automatic notification to Ethics 
staff when completed.  
 
(c) INFORMATION: The committee will provide the leadership of both legislative 
bodies a list of requirements and deadlines, for general announcement and distribution, to 
all legislators and their staff at the beginning of each legislative session. 
 
(d) COMMUNICATION: Public decisions and advisory opinions rendered by the 
committee will be communicated to legislative members and legislative staff as soon as 
possible. Communication may be in the form of a newsletter, memo, or other informal 
presentation. 
 
(e) NEWSLETTER: The committee will issue a bi-monthly newsletter which highlights 
applicable sections of the Ethics Code based on current events, contains upcoming 
reporting deadlines and provides other information of value to legislators and legislative 
employees. The committee may issue additional newsletters as needed.  

 
 

SECTION 13 POTENTIAL COMPLAINTS  
 

(a) ANONYMOUS INFORMATION: Anonymous information concerning potential 
violations received by the committee will be treated confidentially, except as provided in 
(c) below.  

(1) Anonymous information provided only verbally will not be considered, except 
as provided in (c) below. Committee staff or members will provide information 
on the complaint process and requirements to the caller.  
(2) If anonymous information is received concerning a potential violation and a 
complaint based on that information is not received within 30 days, committee 
staff and the appropriate committee chair will review anonymous tangible 
information as to credibility, seriousness and jurisdiction.  

(A) If the information is found to be sufficient, it will be forwarded to the 
appropriate committee for review. Copies of the information will not be 
made available to the subject unless a complaint is filed.  
(B) If the committee determines not to consider the anonymous 
information, the matter will be considered closed and scheduled for 
destruction two years and six months from the date of receipt of the 
information or at a later date if the committee specifically designates. 

 
(b) INFORMATION FROM A KNOWN SOURCE: The committee will treat all 
material information received concerning potential violations of the Ethics Act as 
confidential, except as provided in (c) below.  
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(1) Information provided only verbally will not be considered, except as provided 
in (c) below. Committee staff or members will provide information on the 
complaint process and requirements to the known source.  
(2) If information from a known source is received concerning a potential 
violation and a complaint is not received within 30 days, committee staff and the 
appropriate committee chair will review the tangible information as to credibility, 
seriousness, and jurisdiction.  

(A) If the information is found to be sufficient, it will be forwarded to the 
appropriate committee.  

(i) The committee will review the information and make a 
determination as to whether to return the information to the source, 
with or without a recommendation to file a complaint.  
(ii) The committee may retain the information as support     
documentation.  
(iii) The source of the information will be notified, when possible, 
if a complaint has otherwise been initiated. The source will not 
receive a copy of the complaint or any other confidential 
information.  

(B) If the committee determines not to consider the information, it will be 
considered closed and scheduled for destruction two years and six months 
from the date of receipt of the information or at a later date if the 
committee specifically designates. 

 
(c) INFORMING THE SUBJECT OF INFORMATION PROVIDED UNDER (a) 
OR (b) ABOVE: The committee authorizes committee staff to contact the subject of the 
written or verbal information received under (a) or (b) above. The contact may occur at 
any point after receipt of the information and prior to a formal complaint being filed if the 
information appears to allege a possible violation of the Ethics Act.  

(1) Whether the action has already occurred or whether it is for a future action, 
there is no confidential provision in the Act that precludes Ethics staff from taking 
proactive steps, if they feel it is necessary, to promote compliance with the Act.  

(A) The purpose of the contact would be to inform the subject there exists 
a perception by an unnamed source a violation has occurred. Staff will 
clarify to the subject the purpose of the contact is limited to alerting the 
subject of the existence of the perception, that a violation of the Act may 
occur or has occurred, and the call itself has no effect on whether or not a 
complaint may be filed.  
(B) Staff has no statutory investigatory authority under this subsection and 
therefore information and/or documentation provided by the subject of the 
inquiry is voluntary. 
(C) The contact does not obligate the subject to take any action, remedial 
or otherwise; however, corrective action will be strongly recommended if 
there may be validity to the allegations.  

(2) The identity of the person providing the information, if known, will be kept 
confidential.  

(A) The person making the inquiry, if known, will be notified of action 
taken by the subject of the inquiry, if any.  
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(B) The person has the option to file a complaint or may indicate the issue 
has been explained and/or resolved. Staff should neither advocate for or 
against filing a complaint.  

(3) Staff is authorized to conduct a preliminary examination of the factual 
scenario(s) and present findings to the committee as outlined in (a) and (b) of this 
section.  
(4) This procedure will be called the “Heads Up Policy.” Legislators and staff will 
be apprised of this policy during mandatory Ethics training classes held pursuant 
to AS 24.60.150 and AS 24.60.155.   
 
 

SECTION 14 COMPLAINTS 
 

(a) PROCESS: The committee shall furnish forms to any person upon request. A 
complaint may be filed in any written form as long as it is signed under oath, pursuant to 
AS 24.60.170(b).  

(1) Complaints improperly submitted will be returned, with all accompanying 
materials, with instructions for proper filing, and, without reference to the 
specifics of the complaint. The committee will retain only the cover letter.  

(2) Invalid complaints will be returned to the complainant without action. A 
complaint is considered invalid if an alleged violation is not specified, if an 
alleged violator is not identified, if the committee lacks jurisdiction over the 
allegation or if the allegation does not allow the committee to act. 

(3) Complaints dismissed for lack of jurisdiction, due to insufficient credible 
information that could be uncovered to warrant further investigation, as 
frivolous on its face or if the allegation, even if true, would not constitute a 
violation of the Act, that are re-filed by the same complainant containing 
substantially the same allegations and information, will be returned to the 
complainant without action. 

(4) Complaints filed, during a campaign period, against a candidate for state 
office will be processed as specified in AS 24.60.170(o). 

(5) Complaints against a candidate for state office which are pending at the 
beginning of a campaign period will be processed as specified in AS 
24.60.170(p). 

(6) Committee staff will immediately, upon receipt of a complaint, notify the 
complainant of the provisions in AS 24.60.170(l).  

 
(b) RECEIPT: Upon receipt of a sworn valid complaint, the committee staff will mark 
the document "confidential", log in the complaint, assign a control number and file the 
complaint with the appropriate committee chair. Staff will transmit a copy to the subject 
of the complaint by certified mail and restricted delivery with a return receipt to be 
signed by the subject. Staff will notify the complainant via letter that the complaint has 
been received. 
 
(c) LEGAL REPRESENTATION:   
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(1) Under AS 24.60.170(r) the subject of the complaint may choose to be 
represented by legal counsel or another person. The choice of counsel or 
another person is not subject to review and approval or disapproval by the 
committee. This choice does not constitute a waiver of any confidentiality 
provisions outlined in AS 24.60. 

 (2) When the subject of the complaint is represented by legal counsel or 
another person, all correspondence shall be sent to both the representative 
and the subject of the complaint. Communication regarding the complaint 
process and procedures shall be directed to the representative.   

 
RATIONALE:   
(c)(1) Added language pursuant to AS 24.60.170(r). This provision should 
be stated in the Rules of Procedure as legal counsel/representative is 
mentioned in other sections. 
(c)(2) Added language stating all correspondence should be sent to both 
the subject and the subject’s representative. By sending to both parties, 
the committee is assured the subject is aware of committee 
actions/requests in the event the attorney/representative is unavailable.   
 
Verbal communication should be directed to the attorney or 
representative. (Attorneys on the committee: please comment on this 
section. When a person is represented by an attorney, usually all 
correspondence and verbal communication is only through the attorney. 
However, we can set our own policy.) 
 
(d) PRELIMINARY EXAMINATION OF COMPLAINT: Before the committee 
considers a complaint, staff will conduct a preliminary examination of the complaint to 
determine and make a recommendation to the committee as to whether, based on the 
information and evidence on hand: 

(1) the act(s) complained of is within the jurisdiction and time limitation of the 
committee under AS 24.60 and;  

(2) advise the committee whether the allegations, if true, constitute a violation 
of AS 24.60 and a proceeding is warranted. AS 24.60.170(c). 

(3) there is specific and credible information to indicate that an investigation is 
warranted.  

 
RATIONALE:  Added (d)(2) to reflect additional statutory language in AS 
24.60.170(c). 
  
(e) WAIVER OF CONFIDENTIALITY BY SUBJECT OF COMPLAINT:  

(1) General Information.  Under the complaint provisions outlined in AS 
24.60.170, the subject of a complaint may waive confidentiality of proceedings at 
any point in the proceedings under AS 24.60.170 or at the close of the 
proceedings.  

(A) The committee reserves discretion to determine which documents are 
subject to public inspection. The committee will not release 
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investigative files, notes from deliberations held in confidential 
sessions or documents produced by legal counsel, protected by 
attorney-client privilege, unless the committee reviews the materials, 
removes any information that would infringe upon the constitutional 
right of privacy of an individual and formally adopts a motion to 
release the identified materials. 

(B) The subject may not waive the committee’s duty of confidentiality under 
AS 24.60.170. The subject of a complaint may waive confidentiality only 
for those materials and proceedings pertaining to him or her. The subject 
may not waive confidentiality for others, including those involved or 
assisting in the committee’s investigation of the complaint. 

 
RATIONALE:  The language in (e)(1)(a) was taken from the end of this 
subsection to provide a better flow to the information.  Also created three 
subsections under (e) to allow for easier reading.  
 

(2) Types of Confidentiality Waivers. 
(A) Express Waiver – The subject of a complaint shall be provided with a 

Waiver of Confidentiality form explaining the nature and extent of the 
right to confidentiality of the complaint process. The form shall also 
include an express waiver statement indicating the subject freely and 
voluntarily waives the right to confidentiality proceedings and would like 
all further proceedings to be conducted in a public forum. If the subject 
chooses to expressly waive confidentiality, the waiver statement must be 
signed and dated. 

(B) Implied Waiver – The Waiver of Confidentiality form will contain 
information explaining an implied waiver of confidentiality. An implied 
waiver is a course of conduct which evidences an intention to waive 
confidentiality provisions or is inconsistent with any other intention than a 
waiver. To prove an implied waiver, there must be clear, direct, 
unequivocal conduct indicating a purpose to abandon or waive 
confidentiality. The committee shall investigate all occurrences of this 
nature to determine if the conduct supports a finding of an implied waiver. 
 

(3) Waiver of Confidentiality Before or After a Decision by the Committee.  
(A) Confidentiality Waived Prior to a Decision by the Committee.  

(1) The committee will treat any proceedings related to the complaint 
consistent with the provisions of AS 24.60.170(m) in that meetings of the 
committee be public, and documents presented at the meeting and motions 
filed in connection with the meeting are subject to public inspection.  
(2) [UNDER A WAIVER OF CONFIDENTIALITY, 

DELIBERATAIONS OF THE COMMITTEE WILL BE 
CONDUCTED IN CLOSED SESSION. WITH THE 
STATEMENT OF THE MOTION AND VOTE HELD IN 
PUBLIC SESSION.] After deliberations in executive session, the 
committee will reconvene in public session.  The motion approved 
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in executive session stating a probable cause violation(s) of AS 
24.60 or a dismissal of the charge(s) will be read. The statement 
will include an affirmation indicating the decision was by a 
majority vote of the committee.   

(3) THE SUBJECT MAY NOT WAIVE, IN WHOLE OR IN PART, 
THE COMMITTEE’S CONFIDENTIALITY OBLIGATIONS AS 
SET FORTH IN AS 24.60.170.] Reason: See (1)(A) and (B). 

 
 
RATIONALE:   
(e)(3)(a)(2) Cleaned up the language to clarify no public vote is required to 
issue a complaint decision.  No public individual vote is consistent with 
past practice since the 1990’s. 
(e)(3)(a)(3) Already Explained in (e)(1)(a) and (b). 
 

(B) [IF] Confidentiality [IS] Waived After a Decision by the Committee.  
The committee will release copies of all the following documents 
contingent upon the confidentiality conditions outlined in (e)(1)(A) 
and (e)(1)B), [, AFTER ENSURING RELEASE OF DOCUMENTS 
WILL NOT INFRINGE UPON AN INDIVIDUAL’S 
CONSTITUTIONAL RIGHT TO PRIVACY,] including: 
1) Public documents which are part of the investigative file e.g. reports 

filed with the Alaska Public Offices Commission. 
2) Materials submitted to the committee by the subject of the complaint. 
3) The formal complaint, with deletions if necessary, accompanying 

documents and correspondence from the complainant. 
4) The resolution identifying the Scope of [THE] Investigation. 
5) Correspondence from the committee to the subject of the complaint 

and/or the complainant.  
6) The public decision previously issued by the committee.  [A 

STATEMENT OF THE MOTION AND RECORD OF THE 
VOTE TAKEN TO REACH THE FINAL DECISION.]   

 
RATIONALE:  Clarified that documents shall only be released under the 
confidentiality conditions set out in E(1)(a) and (b) --- more detailed than 
the language deleted in this subsection.  Subsection (6) language is 
deleted as the decision has already been publicly issued. Further, the 
public decision is not a confidential document.   
 
[THE COMMITTEE RESERVES DISCRETION TO DETERMINE WHICH 
DOCUMENTS ARE SUBJECT TO PUBLIC INSPECTION. THE COMMITTEE 
WILL NOT RELEASE INVESTIGATIVE FILES, NOTES FROM 
DELIBERATIONS HELD IN CONFIDENTIAL SESSIONS OR DOCUMENTS 
PRODUCED BY LEGAL COUNSEL, PROTECTED BY ATTORNEY-CLIENT 
PRIVILEGE, UNLESS THE COMMITTEE REVIEWS THE MATERIALS, 
REMOVES ANY INFORMATION THAT WOULD INFRINGE UPON THE 
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CONSTITUTIONAL RIGHT OF PRIVACY OF AN INDIVIDUAL AND 
FORMALLY ADOPTS A MOTION TO RELEASE THE IDENTIFIED 
MATERIALS.]     
 
RATIONALE: Moved to (e)(1)(a) 
 
 
(f) RESPONSE BY THE SUBJECT OF A COMPLAINT: The committee may invite, 
via written correspondence, the subject of a complaint to appear before the appropriate 
committee or representatives of the committee, to meet with the assigned investigator 
and/or to respond in writing at any time after receipt of the complaint.  
Acknowledgement of receipt of the correspondence by the subject, and the subject’s 
representative if appropriate, is required. 

(1) The committee is not limited to one response from the subject of a complaint; 
request for information may be on-going.  

(2) Pre-investigative contact with the subject may be made for the purposes of 
defining the scope of the investigation. 

 
RATIONALE:  Added language requiring an invite by the committee to 
appear before the committee must be via written correspondence.  A 
paper trail (so to speak) is necessary.  Further, added language requiring 
acknowledgement of the correspondence to avoid any misinterpretation 
of this important step in the complaint process.   
 
(g) COMPLAINT AGAINST A REHIRED EMPLOYEE: The committee may 
consider a complaint filed against a person previously employed by the legislative branch 
of government who has been rehired in the legislative branch, within the time limitations 
specified in AS 24.60.170(a). 
 
(h) COMMITTEE RESTRICTIONS: Committee members should avoid ex parte 
communication with the committee’s counsel, the subject of the complaint, the subject’s 
counsel and others providing information on the merits of the matter. 
 
DISCUSSION ITEM:  Should Ethics staff be included in (h) Committee 
Restrictions and also avoid ex parte communication with the listed 
parties? 
 
 

SECTION 15 COMPLAINTS – INVESTIGATIONS 
 
(a) SCOPE OF INVESTIGATION RESOLUTION:   

(1) The committee adopts a resolution defining the Scope of Investigation.  
The resolution [DEFINING THE SCOPE OF THE INVESTIGATION[ 
will include steps to follow, whenever possible.  

EXAMPLE: Did Senator Q accept a campaign contribution during the 
[199-] legislative session? 
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 If Senator Q did accept the contribution, was it kept or was it 
returned within a reasonable period of time per APOC?  

 If the contribution was kept, who made the contribution, date, and 
amount? 

 Did Senator Q take any legislative, administrative or political 
actions during the [200-] session on behalf of the contributor? 

 Did Senator Q require an employee to assist in any part of the 
contribution activity? 

(2) A copy of the Scope of Investigation is sent to the subject of the 
complaint, and the subject’s representative if applicable, and 
complainant pursuant to AS 24.60.170(d). Acknowledgement of receipt 
of the Scope of Investigation by the subject of the complaint, and the 
subject’s representative if appropriate, is required.   

 
RATIONALE: Changed the title to “Scope of Investigation Resolution” to 
better reflect this subsection. Added language confirming procedures 
required by AS 24.60.170(d) and acknowledgement of the 
correspondence for consistency throughout the Rules.   
   
(b) INVESTIGATIVE PLAN: [AFTER THE COMMITTEE ADOPTS A 
RESOLUTION DEFINING THE SCOPE OF THE INVESTIGATION.} The 
committee will set an investigative plan to include the following:  

(1) Who will coordinate the investigation?  Committee chair, vice-chair, legal 
services contractor, other. 

(2) Will the investigation be conducted by one firm or person or will portions be 
conducted by several persons; such as APOC reports reviewed by staff, 
interviews with Senator Q and Contributor Z conducted by attorney. 

(3) Specific identification of those involved in the investigation: Professional 
investigator, staff, or others 

(4) Determination as to when and whether findings are to be reported verbally, in 
writing or both. 

 
(c) INVESTIGATIVE INTERVIEWS: Pursuant to AS 24.60.170 all complaint 
investigations are confidential.  

(1) CONFIDENTIALITY: Interviews conducted during the course of an investi-
gation shall be conducted in a confidential setting. All parties will be informed of 
the confidentiality provisions in statute and in the Rules of Procedure concerning 
complaint investigations. 

(2) LEGAL REPRESENTATION: All parties interviewed shall be informed that they 
have the right to legal counsel. 

(3) TELEPHONIC INTERVIEWS: If the interview is being conducted through the 
use of telephonic equipment, the person being interviewed and any legal 
representative, shall verify for the record no one else is present or on a conference 
call line. 
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(d) INVESTIGATIVE MATERIALS: An investigative report and any attorney or 
investigator work products related to the investigation, either prepared on behalf of the 
committee or disclosed to it as part of the investigation are required to be kept 
confidential. The committee will request all original products generated by an 
investigator at the close of the investigation and will require the investigator to destroy all 
copies in his or her possession.  
 
 

SECTION 16 SUBPOENAS 
 
(a) ISSUANCE OF SUBPOENAS: Under AS 24.60.150(b)(2), the committee has the 
authority to issue subpoenas at any point during the formal complaint process. Section 2 
of Committee Procedures authorizes the chair or the vice chair to sign subpoenas. Legal 
counsel will be consulted on all subpoenas for proper format. Subpoenas may be issued 
to appear and/or produce documents. 
 
(b) RECEIPT OF SUBPOENAS:  

(1) When a subpoena is served on the committee administrator, committee chair, or 
an individual member of the committee, the chair and legal counsel will be 
consulted immediately. 

(2) Requirement to release documents confidential by statute has been addressed by 
the U.S. District Court of Alaska in In re Grand Jury Subpoena, 198 F. Supp. 
2d1113 (Alaska 2002). The Supremacy Clause of the U.S. Constitution requires 
compliance with a subpoena from a federal grand jury despite state law to the 
contrary. June 2005 legal counsel letter on file in the committee office. 

(3) Requests for documents must be reviewed by legal counsel prior to release. 
Documentation of the documents released must be kept on file for two years. 

(4) Notes between staff and committee members, notes of executive meetings and 
voting records and written notes by staff regarding materials are judged to be non-
responsive to the request and will be so noted on the letter accompanying the 
documents. 

(5) Legal counsel will accompany staff and/or members of the committee if 
compelled to testify.  
 
 

SECTION 17 COMPLAINTS – DECISIONS 
 

(a) COMMITTEE MEETINGS - Subject of the Complaint:  
(1) A letter shall be sent notifying the subject of the complaint, and the subject’s 

representative, of the committee meeting date, time, and location along with 
a brief outline of the committee process and a copy of the subject’s interview 
transcript. Acknowledgement of receipt of the correspondence by the 
subject of the complaint, and the subject’s representative if appropriate, 
is required.  
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(2) Pursuant to the provisions of AS 24.60.170(d), the committee shall afford the 
subject of the complaint an opportunity to explain the conduct alleged to be a 
violation of AS 24.60.  

(A) The subject may appear in person at a time set by the committee or 
may choose to provide a written statement.  

(B) The subject may choose to be accompanied by legal counsel or 
another person who may also present arguments before the committee 
pursuant to AS 24.60.170(r). 

 
RATIONALE:  Added language similar to previous subsections for 
conformity.   
 
(b) PUBLIC DECISIONS AND ORDERS:  

(1) After deliberations in executive session, the committee will reconvene in a 
public session. (Exception: subsection (c) Dismissal Prior to 
Investigation.) The motion approved in executive session stating a 
probable cause violation(s) of AS 24.60 or a dismissal of the charge(s) will 
be read. The statement will include an affirmation indicating the decision 
was by a majority vote of the committee.  

(2) [REPORTS ON] Decisions will include the names of committee members in 
attendance and state the motion was approved by a majority vote of the 
committee, [THE VOTE ON THE SPECIFIC DECISION] if publicly 
determined.  

(3) Decisions requiring public release will be transmitted in the fastest mode 
possible in the [FOLLOWING] order listed below. A phone call to the 
subject of the complaint, and the subject’s representative, is 
recommended followed by transmittal of the written decision. 
Acknowledgement of receipt of the Public Decision and Order by the 
subject of the complaint or the subject’s representative, Speaker of the 
House and Senate President (or designated staff) and complainant is 
required prior to informing the media. 

   (A) Subject of the complaint. 
     (B) Speaker of the House and Senate President 
  (C) Members of the committee 

   (D Complainant 
   (E) Media request list 
 
RATIONALE:   
(b)(1) Added an “exception” to reconvening in public session pursuant to 
AS 24.60.170(c).  See subsection (c) for a similar statement. 
(b)(1) and (2) Added language to be consistent with previous 
subsections.   
(b)(3) Clarified steps in the notification process for releasing a complaint 
decision. Added language requiring acknowledgement by certain 
parties prior to public release.    
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   A FORMAL COPY WILL BE SENT ON AN ANNUAL BASIS TO THE 
SENATE SECRETARY, SENATE PRESIDENT, AND HOUSE CLERK, 
AND SPEAKER OF THE HOUSE VIA POUCH OR MAIL.   

 
RATIONALE: Deleted this section and added to Section 17(f) which 
addresses publication of public decisions. 
   
 
(c) DISMISSAL PRIOR TO INVESTIGATION: Complaints dismissed after a pre-
liminary investigation under AS 24.60.170(c) for lack of jurisdiction, due to insufficient 
credible information that could be uncovered to warrant further investigation, as frivolous 
on its face or if the allegation, even if true, would not constitute a violation of the Act, 
will not be made public. Therefore, the committee will not reconvene in public session 
to affirm the committee’s decision.  However, the subject of the complaint has the right 
to waive confidentiality under the provisions of Section 14(d). The committee will only 
notify the complainant and the subject of the complaint and the subject’s 
representative, if applicable, of the committee’s decision. The notification will only 
contain the determination that the complaint is dismissed based on the grounds as stated 
above.  
 
RATIONALE:  Added clarifying language to confirm current practice for a 
dismissal prior to investigation.  Added uniform language about the 
subject’s representative to provide consistency throughout.   
 
(d) DISMISSAL FOR LACK OF PROBABLE CAUSE: 

(1) If the committee determines, after investigation, that there is not probable 
cause to believe the subject has violated the Ethics Act, the committee shall 
issue a dismissal order and decision dismissing the complaint for lack of 
probable cause explaining the dismissal under AS 24.60.170(f). The 
dismissal order and decision shall identify the subject of the complaint and 
the allegations made against the subject. [THE DISMISSAL ORDER 
AND DECISION SHALL BE SENT TO THE SUBJECT OF THE 
COMPLAINT AND THE COMPLAINANT.] 

(2) The committee will publicly issue a dismissal order and decision for lack 
of probable cause under the distribution provisions outlined in (b) of 
this section.  [FOLLOWING DELIVERY OF A COPY TO THE 
SUBJECT OF THE COMPLAINT AND THE COMPLAINANT.  
THE DISMISSAL ORDER AND DECISION SHALL BE OPEN TO 
INSPECTION AND COPYING BY THE PUBLIC.] 

 
RATIONALE:   
(d)(1) and (2) Deleted language spelled out in another section. Referenced 
the public decision distribution subsection. 
 
(e) DETERMINATION OF PROBABLE CAUSE:  
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(1) If the committee finds probable cause, the committee shall issue a written 
decision explaining the finding of probable cause under AS 24.60.170(g). The 
decision shall identify the subject of the complaint and the allegations made 
against the subject.  

(2) The committee will publicly issue a finding of probable cause under the 
distribution provisions outlined in (b) of this section.   [DECISION SHALL 
BE SENT TO THOSE IDENTIFIED IN (A) OF THIS SECTION.]  

(3) In cases under AS 24.60.170(g) where the committee finds probable cause of a 
violation and recommends corrective action(s), the following information will be 
included with the recommendation in the public decision: 

(A) An explanation of the subject’s right to request, within 20 days after 
receiving the decision, a confidential in-person meeting or 
teleconference meeting with the committee at which the committee 
shall explain the reasons for the decision.  

(B) Requirement for the subject to submit a letter to the committee, 
within 20 days from the date of receipt of the public decision, either 
accepting the corrective actions or requesting a public hearing.  

(C) If the subject accepts the recommended corrective actions, the letter 
must also contain a statement acknowledging the violation.  

(D) Each recommended corrective action must include a date by which 
the action must be accomplished or a statement specifying the period 
of time that the corrective action remains in effect. (e.g. if the action 
is a commitment to file timely disclosures, the decision would 
include a statement “for as long as the subject serves in the 
legislature”).  

(E) The public decision must state when and how compliance with the 
recommendations will be reviewed. (e.g. the committee will review 
the status of the recommended actions by (date) or the committee 
authorizes the chair to review the status by (date) and to report any 
non-compliance to members.)  

(F) The public decision may also include the statement; “If the actions 
have not been completed as specified, the committee may issue 
formal charges on the complaint”.  

(4) [THE COMMITTEE WILL PUBLICLY ISSUE A DECISION OF 
PROBABLE CAUSE FOLLOWING NOTIFICATION TO THE 
SUBJECT OF THE COMPLAINT AND THE COMPLAINANT. THE 
DECISION SHALL BE OPEN TO INSPECTION AND COPYING BY 
THE PUBLIC.]  

 
RATIONALE:  
(e)(2) Referenced the public decision distribution subsection. 
(e)(4) Deleted language already spelled out in (17)(b)(3). 

 
(f) [ANNUAL] SUMMARY/PUBLICATION: The committee will publish on-line and 
printed copies of all public decisions on an annual basis.  All public decisions, along 
with a transmittal letter, will be sent on an annual basis at the beginning of the 
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legislative session to the Senate Secretary and House Clerk to be officially read into 
the legislative journal.  The committee will summarize complaint decisions in the bi-
monthly newsletter.   
 
RATIONALE: Added language to be consistent with Section 9(i), 
Summary/Publication of Advisory Opinions.   
 
(g) WAIVER OF CONFIDENTIALITY: See Section 14(d), COMPLAINTS, 
concerning waiver of confidentiality.  
 
(h) REFERRAL OF COMPLAINT TO OTHER AGENCIES – AS 24.60.170(l): 

(1) Criminal Activity: If, in the course of an investigation or probable cause 
determination, the committee finds evidence of probable criminal activity, 
the committee shall transmit a statement and factual findings limited to that 
activity to the appropriate law enforcement agency.  

(2) Campaign Activity: If the committee finds evidence of a probable violation of 
AS 15.13, State Election Campaigns, the committee shall transmit a 
statement to that effect and factual findings limited to the probable violation 
to the Alaska Public Offices Commission.  

(3) Statement and Factual Findings: All materials to be forwarded shall be 
reviewed by the committee’s legal counsel for compliance with the 
confidentiality provisions in AS 24.60.170. 

 
 

SECTION 18 COMPLAINTS - HEARING PROCEDURES 
 
(a) GENERAL:  

(1) A person, who is subject to charges under AS 24.60.170(h) or findings of 
probable cause with corrective action under As 24.60.170(g), is entitled 
to a hearing in accordance with As 24.60.170(j).  

(2) The intent of these procedures is to provide due process to people charged 
under the Ethics Law and to protect the privacy and rights of the victims, 
complainants and the public in the process. Every effort has been made to 
make these procedures consistent with and parallel to those for State 
Administrative Hearings pursuant to AS 44.62.330-630, Alaska Bar Rule 22 
Procedure and the Commission on Judicial Conduct Rule 10 Subpoenas.  

(3) These procedures are applicable to all hearings of the Select Committee on 
Legislative Ethics pursuant to AS 24.60.170(g)(h)(j)(m). These procedures 
are adopted under AS 24.60.150(a)(1).  

(4) No waiver of confidentiality is required by the subject of the complaint 
at the public hearing stage of the complaint process.     

 
RATIONALE: Divided this section into four subsections.  Added new 
language to provide clarity.  Moved first sentence in (b) to (a)(1) of this 
section.  Added subsection (3) clarifying no waiver of confidentiality is 
required at this stage of the complaint process as it is open to the public.   
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(b) [COUNSEL] REPRESENTATION AT HEARING: [A PERSON, WHO IS 
SUBJECT TO CHARGES UNDER As 24.60.170(h) OR FINDINGS OF 
PROBABLE CAUSE WITH CORRECTIVE ACTION UNDER AS 24.60.170(g), IS 
ENTITLED TO A HEARING IN ACCORDANCE WITH AS 24.60.170(j).]  The 
subject of the probable cause determination or the charge shall be entitled to be 
represented by counsel in all pre-hearing and hearing matters. The committee shall 
designate its own counsel to present the evidence supporting the violations alleged in the 
probable cause findings. Pursuant to AS 24.60.170(i), the committee may appoint an 
individual to present the case against the person charged if that individual does not 
provide and has not provided legal advice to the committee except in the course of 
presenting cases under AS 24.60.170. 
 
(c) COMMITTEE RESTRICTIONS:  

(1) In order to assure a separation between the determination of probable cause and 
the hearing, committee members shall confine themselves to the evidence 
presented at the hearing.  

(2) Following a finding of probable cause, committee members should avoid any ex 
parte discussions with the committee counsel, subject of the complaint, the 
subject’s counsel and others providing information on the merits of the matter.  

 
(d) TIMELINES:  

(1) A hearing will be scheduled no sooner than 20 days and no later than 90 days 
from the date of service of charges or probable cause findings on the person 
subject to the charges, unless the committee schedules a later hearing or the 
conditions in Committee Procedures Sec. 4(a) apply.  

(2) If the complainant prevents the hearing from starting before the 90-day deadline 
passes and a quorum of the committee determines by vote of a majority of 
committee members the delay is not supported by a compelling reason or will 
result in the person charged being deprived of a fair hearing, the committee may 
dismiss the complaint with prejudice or enter some other order the committee 
determines is appropriate.  

(3) Upon summons and notice of hearing, the person subject to the charges pursuant 
to AS 24.60.170(h) shall have 10 days to admit to the charges or request a 
hearing.  

 
(e) DISCOVERY:  

(1) The subject and/or the counsel for the subject shall have the right to reasonable 
discovery, under Section 19 in these Procedures.  

(2) The counsel for the committee, in a manner consistent with the Alaska Civil 
Rules of Procedure, shall have rights of discovery and production of documents 
relating to the hearing once a hearing has been requested and scheduled.  

 
(f) PRE-HEARING PROCEDURES:  

(1) The committee may issue a pre-hearing order including such items as: time limits 
on opening statements, presentation of evidence and closing arguments and 
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deadlines for submitting witness lists, exhibit lists and any motions raising issues 
resolvable prior to the beginning of the hearing. Pre-trial motions should be 
submitted to the committee at least one week prior to the hearing.  

(2) Counsel for the committee and the person subject to charges or their counsel, are 
encouraged to stipulate prior to hearing, as to any matters including evidentiary 
matters or undisputed facts.  

 
(g) CONDUCT OF HEARING: The hearing shall be in front of the appropriate 
committee of the Select Committee on Legislative Ethics and presided over by the chair 
of that committee.  

(1) Hearing Officer: The committee may appoint an impartial Hearing Officer to 
facilitate and expedite procedural aspects of the hearing. Both the committee 
counsel and the counsel for the person charged or the person charged, will be 
provided a list of the final candidates for the Hearing Officer position and may 
submit recommendations to the chair for selection or disqualification of any 
candidate. The committee[’S] chair decision is final.  

 
RATIONALE:  Clarified the decision is made by the committee chair 
and not the full committee. 

  
teleconference; on admission and exclusion of evidence; advise the chair on 
matters of law; and control the conduct of participants and the time allotments to 
participants. Decisions on all procedural matters will be made by the Hearing 
Officer, subject to a right to appeal to the chair of the committee. The committee 
may overrule a determination by the Hearing Officer. The chair and the members 
may question the witnesses and the person charged or ask clarifying question of 
either counsel, the person charged or the hearing officer.  

(2) Person Charged: The person charged shall have the right to appear personally 
before the committee at the hearing. The hearing will proceed with or without the 
appearance of the person charged.  

(3) Witnesses: Both counsel or the person charged if counsel is not used, have the 
right to subpoena witnesses. All witnesses shall testify under oath. In the event of 
problems in travel arrangements, especially for witnesses not subject to subpoena; 
depositions or affidavits may be used in lieu of live testimony. If agreed to by 
both parties, a witness may participate via teleconference. The Hearing Officer 
will decide the issue if agreement is not reached. The opposing party must have 
been offered the opportunity to participate in any deposition or to refute any 
affidavit which is admitted.  

(4) Order of Proceedings: The person charged and the committee counsel will have 
the opportunity to make opening and closing statements. Each party will have the 
right to examine and cross-examine witnesses and present evidence in his or her 
behalf. One opportunity for redirect for each witness will be allowed. The entire 
proceeding will be recorded and evidence will be secured and preserved.  

(5) Decorum in the Hearing Room: All persons will be required to conduct 
themselves in an orderly manner consistent with courtroom protocol. Failure to do 
so or disruption of the hearing may result in removal from the hearing room and 
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charges of disturbing the peace in a public place. If the person charged is 
disruptive, that lack of cooperation will be considered during deliberations on any 
sanctions recommended. Media personnel will be provided a designated place and 
will not be allowed to move freely throughout the hearing room.  

(6) Teleconference: In the interest of the public, the proceedings of the hearing shall 
be teleconferenced [ON A LISTEN ONLY BASIS, WITH THE EXCEPTION 
OF WITNESSES WHO HAVE BEEN SCHEDULED TO PARTICIPATE.] 
if available. 

 
RATIONALE:  Clarified the hearing will be teleconferenced, if available.     
Deleted language regarding witnesses as their testimony is spelled out 
in another section.   

 
(h) POST-HEARING:  

(1) At the end of the hearing and prior to committee deliberations, the Hearing 
Officer will provide to the chair, a summary of the rulings and issues unresolved. 
Only committee members will participate in the deliberations and those 
deliberations shall be confidential as required by AS 24.60.170(m).  

(2) After deliberations in executive session, the committee will reconvene [ISSUE,] 
in a public session.  The motion approved in executive session stating a 
violation(s) of AS 24.60 based on clear and convincing evidence or a 
dismissal of the charge(s) will be read. The statement will include an 
affirmation indicating the decision was by a majority vote of the committee.  

(3) Decisions will include the names of committee members in attendance and 
state the motion was approved by a majority vote of the committee.  The 
committee will subsequently issue a written public decision under the 
distribution provisions outlined in Section 17(b). [EITHER FINDING A 
VIOLATION(S) OF AS 24.60, BASED ON CLEAR AND CONVINCING 
EVIDENCE, OR DISMISS THE CHARGE.]  

  (4) If the committee finds that a violation occurred or the subject did not cooperate, 
[IT] the committee will make a written recommendation of sanctions to the 
appropriate body of the legislature.  

 
RATIONALE:  Added language to be consistent with previous sections 
outlining the process for issuing a public decision after an executive 
session.  Clear and Convincing is the standard of proof at this stage and is 
so stated in (h)(2). 
 

 
SECTION 19 COMPLAINTS - DISCOVERY PROCESS –  

PUBLIC HEARING OR FORMAL CHARGES 
 

RATIONALE:  Added clarifying language to the title as 
“Discovery” only occurs during the public hearing stage or 
when formal charges are issued. 
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(a) DISCOVERY BY SUBJECT: A person against whom a complaint has been filed is 
entitled to engage in discovery in a manner consistent with the Alaska Rules of Civil 
Procedure, subject to reasonable restrictions imposed by the committee for the time of 
discovery and the materials that may be discovered. When allowing discovery, the 
committee will take into consideration the potential for public distribution of materials, 
under AS 24.60.170(i).  

(1) TIMEFRAME FOR DISCOVERY AT THE PUBLIC HEARING STAGE 
OR WHEN FORMAL CHARGES ARE ISSUED: The subject of a 
complaint may request discovery at any time after the subject requests a public 
hearing or after the committee has formally charged the subject under AS 
24.60.170(h).  
(A) When the discovery request is made after the subject requests a public 

hearing or the committee issues formal charges, but before the committee 
has scheduled the public hearing, the committee shall have 30 days to 
respond to the discovery request. The committee shall set a date for the 
public hearing not fewer than 30 days after serving its responses to the 
discovery request.  

 (B)  When a discovery request is made by the subject after the committee has set 
the date for the public hearing, the committee shall make all reasonable 
efforts to respond fully to the request prior to the public hearing but is not 
obligated to do so and is not obligated to postpone the hearing.  

(C) Under AS 24.60.170(p), the discovery process may continue during a 
campaign period if the committee has formally charged the subject prior to 
the beginning of the campaign period. The committee’s actions must 
remain confidential. 

 
(2) TIMEFRAME FOR DISCOVERY AT AN EARLIER STAGE: 

 (A) The committee is authorized but not required, to allow discovery at an 
earlier stage of the proceeding.  

 (B) The subject of the complaint may request discovery after the determination 
of probable cause but before making a decision as to whether or not to 
comply with the decision or to request a public hearing. If the committee 
authorizes the chair to allow early discovery, the committee shall have 20 
days to respond to this discovery request. The subject of the complaint 
remains obligated to respond to the committee under the conditions set out 
in the decision and order.  

 
 (3)  MATERIALS: The committee must produce to the subject of the complaint any 

materials relevant to the subject matter involved in the pending investigation 
that is not privileged material, in accordance with subsections (b), (c), (d) and 
(e) of this section. Such material includes the names and addresses of persons 
known to have knowledge or relevant facts, their written or recorded 
statements, any reports or statements of experts, books, papers, documents, 
photographs or tangible objects relevant to the probable cause determination.  
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(b) DUTY TO SUPPLEMENT: The committee has an on-going duty to supplement 
produced materials. 
 
(c) CONFIDENTIALITY: The subject is required by law to keep confidential all 
materials discovered in this process, unless the subject who was formally charged under 
AS 24.60.170(h) provides written notification to the committee that he or she is not 
restricted under the provisions in AS 24.60.170(i) and attaches supporting evidence. The 
committee cannot make materials subject to public inspection unless produced at a public 
hearing.  
 
(d) DISCOVERABLE DOCUMENTS: Materials or information subject to the 
attorney-client privilege or the work-product doctrine shall not be discoverable. This 
privilege shall extend to the work-product of investigators or others concerning work 
supervised by the committee's attorneys. Documents produced or discovered during the 
committee's investigation shall remain confidential and are not subject to public 
inspection unless produced at a public hearing. The subject of an investigation, however, 
may exercise his or her limited rights to waive confidentiality under AS 24.60.170(1). 
Unless the entire confidentiality is waived, the subject may not release the confidential 
documents per AS 24.60.060. See Sec. 14 COMPLAINTS, subsection (d) for additional 
information on waiver of confidentiality.  
 
(e) RESTRICTIONS: The committee is authorized to issue protective orders under AS 
24.60.170(i)(1). A legislator or legislative employee who makes an unauthorized 
disclosure of information under a protective order is in violation, under AS 24.60.060(b). 
Materials obtained during the course of investigation that will not be used in deliberations 
on specific allegations may be discoverable by the subject of the complaint. The 
committee may place reasonable restrictions on the material's discoverability in order to 
protect the privacy of individuals not under investigation or for any other reasonable, 
legitimate purpose. Such restrictions may include providing for "in camera" review of the 
materials, providing copies of the materials with the names of people mentioned therein 
deleted, or denying discovery altogether. The committee, or the person authorized by the 
committee, will review all information, prior to release for discovery by the subject. If the 
committee has not reviewed the irrelevant materials, production of such materials may be 
denied in total. The principle of fundamental fairness will be applied to discovery 
decisions.  
 
(f) DEPOSING COMMITTEE MEMBERS/STAFF:  

(1) Committee members are not subject to deposition by the subject of the 
complaint, or the subject’s counsel, unless a member has personal, first-hand 
knowledge relevant to the case and is considered a potential witness. A 
member who has personal, first-hand knowledge relevant to the case is 
recused from participation in matters related to the complaint and may be 
subject to deposition. A member whose knowledge of information relevant to 
the case is based solely upon information gathered from the complainant, the 
complaint or the investigation of the complaint does not have “personal, 
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firsthand knowledge” and may not be deposed on matters relating to the 
complaint.  

(2) Committee staff is not subject to deposition by the subject of the complaint, 
or the subject’s counsel, unless the staff person has personal first-hand 
knowledge relevant to the case or if the staff person is performing 
investigative duties related to the case. A staff person who is performing 
investigative duties may not be deposed until after the investigation is 
complete.  

(3) Depositions taken under this subsection are subject to all attorney work 
product privileges and other applicable privileges and must be kept 
confidential.  



through

Staff provides informal advice, under AS 24.60.158.  Those requesting advice are told the advice,  
while given in good faith, is  not  binding  on  the  committee  unless  the  advice  has  been issued 
through  the formal advisory  opinion process.  Requesters are told they may  seek formal, binding 
advice  by  submitting a written request.  The committee  is  asked to review the advice  given and 
notify staff if any member has questions or disagrees with the advice.   This report includes advice 
the committee may not have reviewed in the past; it does not represent all inquiries.   

SELECT COMMITTEE ON LEGISLATIVE ETHICS

STAFF REPORT

Jul 1, 2019 Dec 31, 2019

 CAMPAIGN RELATED - AS 24.60.030 & AS 24.60.031

May a legislator engage in fundraising activities including solicitations for a local or 

municipal race within 90 days during a special session?

No.  The exception at AS 24.60.031(b)(1)(A) is only for an election in which the legislator is the 
candidate.  The legislator is not a candidate in the local or municipal race within 90 days in this 
instance.  The question involved fundraising activities for another candidate.

May I as a legislative staffer refer callers who request information to the office of people 

involved in an initiative?

Yes.  Much like political campaign questions a staffer may refer callers who inquire about an 
initiative to the appropriate phone number or contact address.

May I as a legislative staffer be a treasurer for a campaign for a municipal or state office?

Yes, but you are subject to the restrictions for fundraising under AS 24.60.031(a) and not using 
state resources under AS 24.60.030(c)(2) and (5) including not using government time as a 
legislative staffer.  This may present a difficult situation based on the timing of some municipal 
elections.  You should also consult with APOC on campaign finance statutes and regulations AS 
15.13.

Do I as a staffer have to file a disclosure for irregular but paid work performed on a 

legislator's campaign during nongovernment time?

Yes, if this work is valued at $250 or more in a calendar year. Then both you and the legislator 
should file a Close Economic Association (CEA) disclosure under AS 24.60.070 and AS 
24.60.105(b)(4) with the ethics office within 30 days of the beginning of the association or when it is 
reasonably known that it will amount to $250 or more in a calendar year.  No disclosure is required if 
less than $250 in a calendar year.
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 CLOSE ECONOMIC ASSOCIATION (CEA) - AS 24.60.070

What disclosure, if any, must be filed by a legislator sharing a house with another legislator.

If the transaction involves $250 or more a close economic association (CEA) should be filed by both 
of the legislators.  The hospitality in a residence gift exception under AS 24.60.080(c)(1)(a) is 
intended to be for a period of only a few days and  is not applicable to the facts presented during the 
30 day special session.

 CONFLICT OF INTEREST - AS 24.60.030

May a legislator post and comment on social media a position on a collective bargaining 

strike involving union workers?

Yes.  A legislator weighing in on social media with a position on this issue does not violate the 
Legislative Ethics Act and specifically not under AS 24.60.030(i) which relates to attempting to 
influence the outcome of an administrative hearing.

May a legislator make public comments concerning a collective bargaining strike concerning 

union workers associated with the AMH system?  May a legislator also comment to executive 

branch employees concerning this issue while meeting with these employees in the near 

future on unrelated issues.

Yes.  A legislator may make public comments through a variety of media on a current issue in 
Alaska not involving fundraising or partisan or political campaigning using state resources under the 
Legislative Ethics Act.  A legislator may also comment to executive branch employees concerning 
such an issue without violating AS 24.60.030(i) as this would not be attempting to influence the 
outcome of an administrative hearing.  This advice is specifically limited to the statutes and related 
formal advisory opinions under the Legislative Ethics Act AS 24.60.

May I have a legislative staffer post a item to a campaign social media site?

No.  This use of state resources for a campaign purpose is not allowed under AS 24.60.030(a)(5).  It 
is also outside the exception in subparagraph (A) which requires not interfering with public duties, a 
limited use and potentially a reimbursement of expense.

Do I, as a legislator, disclose to the ethics office a $243 gift of transportation and related 

expense for a trip primarily for the purpose of obtaining information on a matter of legislative 

concern?

A disclosure is not required. No disclosure is required for a gift less than $250 if the aggregate total 
of gifts from that same person in a calendar year are less than $250.  A disclosure of gift(s) of less 
than $250 in a calendar year from the same person would be doing more than the law requires - and 
would be accepted by the ethics office.

 DISCLOSURES - GENERAL QUESTIONS - AS 24.60.105, AS 24.60.115, AS 24.60.260

Do I, as a legislative staffer, have to disclose my membership in a LLC organization?

Yes.  Disclosure is required if you are part of a governing board exercising managerial, supervisory, 
investigatory or advisory powers in the organization.  See AO 13-02.
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Do I disclose a board membership previously disclosed on the new online form for a recent 

new board membership or disclose only the new board membership?

Only the new board membership should be filed on the new disclosure.  All board memberships can 
be disclosed on one form on the annual disclosure required under AS 24.60.015(c).

Do I, as a legislative staffer, have to disclose to the Ethics office the expenditure from my 

legislator's POET account to pay for NCSL training for me as a staffer?

No.  The transaction is disclosed to APOC with the annual accounting for a POET account and no 
separate filing with the Ethics office is required.

 EMPLOYMENT - AS 24.60.030, AS 24.60.085, AS 24.60.090

As a legislative staffer do I need to file a disclosure for self-employed work I am doing on 

nongovernment time at a hospitality organization?

No disclosure is required for work done on nongovernment hours.  One exception is if you have a 
qualifying transaction of $250 or more with a legislator, a legislative person with whom you have a 
supervisory relationship, a public official under AS 39.50 or a registered lobbist.  In this event you 
would file a close economic disclosure with the ethics office.

 GIFTS - AS 24.60.075, AS 24.60.080

May a legislator accept a gift of hospitality at a residence of a legislative employee for the 

entire 30 day special session under the AS 24.60.080(c)(1) exception with a fair market value 

of $250 or more?

No.  The exception to the general rule of accepting a gift  valued at $250 or more is limited to a few 
days of hospitality under AS 24.60.080(c)(1).  This would require a payment for the fair market value 
of the lodging and the filing of a close economic association under AS 24.60.070.

May I, as a legislative staffer, accept a birthday gift from a personal friend who is a lobbyist 

in amount of $130 and how do I disclose this gift?

No.  You may not accept a gift from a registered lobbyist under AS 24.60.080(a)(2) that does not fit 
one of the exceptions in that statute.  This personal friend is not an immediate family member so the 
unrelated to legislative status exception is not applicable.  You must return the gift under the 
Legislative Ethics Act.

May a legislator accept a gift of tickets to a sporting event from a brother who works for a 

financial firm and that does business with a state agency?

Yes. This situation is covered by AS 24.60.080(e)(5)(D) which allows a gift from a sibling under the 
definition of “immediate family” as an exception to the general rule of not accepting a gift of $250 or 
more from a person in a calendar year under AS 24.60.080(a)(1).  The fact provided about the 
employment of the brother is irrelevant as long as the gift of tickets is coming from the brother and 
not the financial firm.
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Does my legislator have to file a gift disclosure with the ethics office for receiving a gift of 

transportation from a legislative staffer? This involves short trips to the airport  in a personal 

automobile owned by the staffer where the purpose of the trip is not campaign related and 

not under AS 24.60.080(c)(4).  Is a close economic association formed if the value of the 

transportation is $250 or more?

No disclosure required.   This gift is an exception to the general rule of not receiving a gift or gifts of 
$250 or more in a calendar year from the same person under AS 24.60.080(c)(9).  No disclosure to 
the ethics office is required for this type of gift and it may be worth $250 or more in a calendar year.  
No close economic association relationship is formed under AS 24.60.070 based upon the gift 
status of this transaction.  As stated in AO 14-01 "The formation or maintenance of a close 
economic association involving a substantial financial matter creates a potential conflict of interest 
because it puts two or more persons under obligation to each other; it tends to set each up for 
potential financial gain, or loss, depending on how they treat each other, and in so doing it may 
complicate their relationship to an extent that might interfere with their legislative mission."  The 
voluntary gift of transportation in this case avoids this potential problem.

How does a legislator disclose two separate gifts each valued in excess of $250 presented to 

that legislator after an award presentation at an annual conference of a statewide 

organization?  The acceptance speech and award at the annual conference was related to 

legislative status and therefore did not involve AS 24.60.085(b).

A legislator may not accept these gifts under AS 24.60.080(a)(1) as they were each valued at $250 
or more.  The legislator must pay the fair market value of the item(s) to each of the persons giving 
the item or return the item(s) to that person.

May a legislator receive a gift of a newspaper subscription from a local newspaper?

Yes, if the value of the subcription and the value of any other gifts received from the newspaper is 
under $250 in the calendar year.  No, if the value of the subcription is $250 or more in a calendar 
year.  See AS 24.60.080(a)(1).  This gift would not fall under any of the exceptions in AS 
24.60.080(c).

Does a legislator have to disclose a gift of transportation to the airport from a legislative 

staffer in a vehicle owned and driven by that legislator staffer?

Generally no.  This gift is excluded from the dollar limit in a calendar year provision of AS 
24.60.080(a)(1) by AS 24.60.080(c)(9) except when it involves travel for political campaign purposes 
or travel primarily for the purpose of obtaining information on matters of legislative concern under 
AS 24.60.080(c)(4).

Do I have to disclose to the legislative ethics office a gift from my parents of $250 or more for 

use in my dependent child's education?

No.  This gift is coverred under AS 24.60.080(c)(5) as part of the "immediate family" member 
definition.  Therefore you can accept this gift and no disclosure is required to the legislative ethics 
office.
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